

Agenda

Finance & Administration Committee

Chair: Deputy Mayor Abdallah
Tuesday, December 3, 2024
Council Chambers
Following Planning and Development Committee

(This meeting is live streamed on the <u>City's YouTube page</u> or it can be viewed on YourTV Community Channel 12)

- 1. Call to Order
- 2. Disclosure of Pecuniary Interest & General Nature Thereof
- 3. Approval/Amendment of Meeting Agenda
- 4. Approval of Minutes
 - Finance & Administration Committee November 5, 2024
- 5. Business Arising from Minutes
- 6. New Business
 - a. PFD Monthly Report November 2024 Chief Selle
 - b. 2025 O.P.P. Billing A. Lochtie
 - c. 2024 Annual Accessibility Status Report V. Charbonneau
 - d. Alternative Voting Methods Municipal and School Board Election 2026 V. Charbonneau
 - e. Electronic Agenda Management Stoneshare V. Charbonneau
- 7. Adjournment

Draft Finance and Administration Committee Meeting Minutes

Council Chambers Pembroke, Ontario November 5, 2024 8:06 p.m.

1. Call to Order

Present:

Deputy Mayor Abdallah, Chair Mayor Gervais Councillor Jacyno Councillor Kuehl Councillor Lafreniere (virtual) Councillor Plummer Councillor Purcell

Regrets:

Also Present:

Dave Unrau, Chief Administrative Officer Victoria Charbonneau, Municipal Clerk Chief Scott Selle, Pembroke Fire Department A. Lochtie, Treasurer/Deputy Clerk

Deputy Mayor Abdallah called the meeting to order at 8:06 p.m.

2. Disclosure of Pecuniary Interest and General Nature Thereof

There were no disclosures of pecuniary interest declared.

3. Approval/Amendment of Meeting Agenda

Motion:

Moved by Councillor Kuehl Seconded by Councillor Purcell

That the agenda of the Finance & Administration Committee meeting of November 5, 2024, be approved as circulated.

Carried

4. Approval of Minutes

Finance and Administration Committee – October 1, 2024

Motion:

Moved by Councillor Kuehl

Seconded by Councillor Plummer

That the minutes of the Finance and Administration Committee meeting of October 1, 2024, be approved as circulated.

Carried

5. Business Arising from Minutes

There was no business arising from the minutes.

6. New Business

a. PFD Monthly Report 2024

Chief Selle presented the information report.

- Follow up on timing of burn permit issuance and if all permits can be renew on a calendar year. Response included difficulty in prorating annual fee for late registrations
- b. Monthly Accounts (January, February, March 2024)

Treasurer/Deputy Clerk Lochtie presented the information report.

• It was noted that April 2024 is included in this report (although not in the title) 8:22

Motion:

Moved by Deputy Mayor Abdallah

Seconded by Councillor Jacyno

That the Finance and Administration Committee accept the monthly accounts, as presented.

Carried

c. Warming Center 2024-2025

CAO Unrau presented the report. A discussion was held, and the following points were raised:

- It was discussed that a meeting was held with Farmer's Market, and downtown representatives, the Warden of the County, Council representatives. Discussion at this meeting included a list of concerns regarding transition of site after the Warming Centre, the fact that the site will be for the upcoming 2024/2025 cold season only, and that the County will be investigating an alternative site for 2025/2026. To note, it was stated that the County of Renfrew would be coordinating the overall operation of the Warming Centre will be done through McKay Manor for the upcoming season.
- A detailed response on the matter can be viewed on the YouTube recording of the November 5, 2024 Finance and Administration Committee meeting with the time stamp of approximately 8:25 p.m.

Direction: Committee directs staff to schedule a meeting with the City's Provincial Member of Parliament to address the Warming Centre in Pembroke and formulate a plan/strategy to address the matter for the 2025/2026 season, and communication with upper levels of government in response to the matter.

Motion to Table:

Moved by Councillor Kuehl

Seconded by Councillor Plummer

That the Finance and Administration Committee table expenditure of \$100,000 plus \$10,000 for the 2024/2025 Warming Center and the location of the Farmers Market, as presented, until further information is presented from the County of Renfrew in the form of a budget.

Councillor Plummer called for a recorded vote.

Yea: Councillor Kuehl, Councillor Plummer

Nea: Deputy Mayor Abdallah, Councillors: Jacyno, Lafreniere, Purcell, Mayor Gervais

Defeated 5:2

Motion:

Moved by Councillor Purcell

Seconded by Councillor Lafreniere

That the Finance and Administration Committee approve the expenditure of \$100,000 plus \$10,000 for the 2024/2025 Warming Center and the location of the Farmers Market, as presented.

Councillor Plummer called for a recorded vote.

Yea: Deputy Mayor Abdallah, Councillors: Jacyno, Lafreniere, Purcell, Mayor Gervais

Nea: Councillor Kuehl, Councillor Plummer

Carried 5:2

d. City Hall Staffing

CAO Unrau and Treasurer Lochtie presented the report. A discussion was held and the following points were raised:

- Questions regarding to outsourcing payroll and Human Resources services (e.g. third party for payroll and/or contracting the County of Renfrew for Human Resources on an as needed basis)
- Responses included that the City receives support through legal representation for HR support when needed. It was stated that staff recognize the value in the intuitive function of having an in-house Human Resource Generalist
- It was stated that there are several efficiencies to be found in the addition of new roles as outlined in the report
- Questions regarding funding of new positions and the long-term effects on the corporation's budget

Motion:

Moved by Councillor Kuehl

Seconded by Councillor

That the Finance and Administration Committee address the City Hall Staffing report options during budget deliberations.

Carried

Councillor Jacyno exited the room at 9:51 p.m.

Councillor Jacyno returned to the room at 9:53 p.m.

Motion:

Moved by Councillor Lafreniere

Seconded by Councillor Kuehl

Per section 7.2.6 motion to extend the meeting the hour

Carried

7. Adjournment

Motion:

Moved by Councillor Kuehl

Seconded by Councillor Jacyno

That the Finance and Administration Committee meeting of November 5, 2024, adjourn at 8:07 p.m.

Carried



200 International Drive Pembroke, Ontario K8A 6W5
Telephone: (613) 735-6821 ext. 1201 • Fax: (613) 732-7673 • www.pembroke.ca

"Protection, Prevention and Education for over 160 years"

November 2024 Monthly Report (October 30, 2024 – November 26, 2024)

Prevention and Public Education Activities

Platoons continue to work through their assigned inspection list.

Fire drills were conducted at Champlain Discovery, and Holy Name school. Fire drills were also conducted at Community Living and KI.

Chief Selle delivered PFD updates to a group from Calvin United Church and to the PBIA at their annual general meeting.

Public safety messaging on Pembroke's Pure Country focused on safety in the Hunt Camp and heating appliance maintenance and safety tips.

Our partnership with Renfrew County Fire Departments continued as we provide fire safety messaging in the Eganville Leader.

On our social media pages, we used the platform to promote Carbon Monoxide Awareness Week and presented educational material to our followers regarding Lithium Ion batteries.

Employee Recognition Program

To acknowledge the hard work, dedication, and professionalism of our staff, "Firefighter of the Month" for this month goes to Acting Captain Jason Kelly. Jason is being acknowledged this month because of the work he does with the Association, namely organizing the Chilifest, helping coordinate the Parade efforts, and ensuring all the donations are made leading into the Christmas season. Great work Jason!

The Volunteer of the Month goes to one of our new volunteers Brandon Merson. Brandon has showed up for every training/orientation session since joining the PFD. Keep up the great work Brandon.

Courses and Seminars

Chief Selle attended the Ontario Association of Fire Chief's 2024 Annual General Meeting and Health and Safety Seminar.

Vulnerable Occupancy Inspections and Drills

A Vulnerable Occupancy inspection and fire drill was conducted at Supples Landing.

Staff are in the planning stages for the VO fire drill at PRH which is planned for early December.



200 International Drive Pembroke, Ontario K8A 6W5
Telephone: (613) 735-6821 ext. 1201 • Fax: (613) 732-7673 • www.pembroke.ca

"Protection, Prevention and Education for over 160 years"

Emergency Management

The City's annual Emergency Exercise was held on October 30th. This year's exercise was in a tabletop format and involved the members of the Municipal Emergency Control Group as outlined in By-law 2023-75.

Staff attended a virtual seminar on Annual Compliance reporting to Emergency Management Ontario.

EOC/Training Room

The EOC/training room hosted in-house training sessions and Departmental meetings.

The room also hosted an additional 8 meetings and training sessions for various departments.

Pembroke Professional Firefighters Association (Lo. 488)

In November, the PPFFA hosted another successful Chili-fest at the PFD. All proceeds raised from this event are distributed throughout the year to various local charities.

The PPFFA kicked of the 2024 Kiwanis Toy Drive with a donation to help bring some cheer to our community over the holiday season.

The Association also donated to a fundraiser for the construction of a new play structure at Rockwood School.

Career Firefighter Training

This month's training focused on:

- ➤ **Suppression:** Fire Suppression Techniques and Line Advancement; Pumper Operations; Ground Ladders; Personal Protective Equipment; Loss Control; Hose Lines & Hose Maintenance; Aerial Operations on the Fire Ground; Ropes and Knots; Building Construction
- Rescue: Search and Rescue; Firefighter Survival Techniques; Water/Ice Rescue; Elevator Rescues
- > SCBA: Donning and Doffing and Practical Exercises; Inspection and Maintenance
- > **Driver:** Emergency Driving and Response; Response Pre-planning; Boat Operations;
- > Prevention: Ontario Fire Code & Inspection Orders
- Administration: Policies, SOPs and Procedures; Health, Wellness & Safety; Human Resources; Leadership in the Fire Service; Diversity in the Workplace; Corporate Leadership

Volunteer training for this month:

- Personal Protective Equipment
- Water Supply
- > Hydrants
- > Deployment of Hose Lines
- Structural Search



200 International Drive Pembroke, Ontario K8A 6W5

Telephone: (613) 735-6821 ext. 1201 • Fax: (613) 732-7673 • www.pembroke.ca

"Protection, Prevention and Education for over 160 years"

- Victim Removal
- > Firefighter Survival

Recreational Open-Air Burning

Year/Month	Number of new permits	Number of Inspections	Renewals	Dollars collected	Total Number of Permits to date	Total dollars collected
2023	68	68	24	\$8,000	92	\$8,000
January 2024	0	1	0	0	0	0
February 2024	5	4	0	\$500	5	\$500
March 2024	9	14	2	\$1000	16	\$1500
April 2024	20	21	2	\$2,100	38	\$3,600
May 2024	31	33	4	\$3,300	73	\$6,900
June 2024	23	28	4	\$2,500	100	\$9,400
July 2024	13	13	1	\$1,350	114	\$10,750
August 2024	11	7	4	\$1,300	129	\$12,050
September 2024	3	4	22	\$1,400	154	\$13,450
October 2024	7	7	16	\$1,500	177	\$14,950
November 2024	5	5	5	\$750	182	\$15,700

Smoke Alarm Program

Year/Month	Number of Inspections	Number Tested	Alarms Missing	Alarms not Working	Batteries Replaced	Alarms Installed
2023	84	178	4	9	2	9
January 2024	21	44	0	2	3	8
February 2024	3	8	0	0	0	0
March 2024	13	34	1	1	1	3
April 2024	12	30	2	3	0	6
May 2024	19	43	4	4	2	9
June 2024	17	75	1	2	0	5
July 2024	19	46	4	1	0	6
August 2024	16	33	2	8	3	12



200 International Drive Pembroke, Ontario K8A 6W5

Telephone: (613) 735-6821 ext. 1201 • Fax: (613) 732-7673 • www.pembroke.ca

"Protection, Prevention and Education for over 160 years"

Year/Month	Number of Inspections	Number Tested	Alarms Missing	Alarms not Working	Batteries Replaced	Alarms Installed
September 2024	8	23	0	0	0	0
October 2024	27	56	3	3	7	13
November 2024	10	19	0	7	0	6

Inspections & Consultations

Type of Inspection or Consultation	# Completed
Assembly	22
Health Care and Long-Term Care Facility	26
Residential	63
Mercantile and/or Business	8
Industrial	6
Hotel or Motel	1
Recreational Burn Permit Site Inspections	5
Total number of inspections or consultations completed this month	131
Total number of violations found since the last report	14
Total number of outstanding violations repaired since the last report	12
Total number of Fire Safety Plans reviewed and/or approved	4

Incidents

Type of Incident	# attended
Fires/Explosions	4
Over Pressure Rupture/Explosion	0
Pre-Fire Conditions/ No Fire	10
Open- Air Burning	3
False Fire Calls	7
Public Hazards	4
Carbon Monoxide	4



200 International Drive Pembroke, Ontario K8A 6W5

Telephone: (613) 735-6821 ext. 1201 • Fax: (613) 732-7673 • www.pembroke.ca

"Protection, Prevention and Education for over 160 years"

Type of Incident	# attended
Rescue	3
Medical	0
Other Responses	1
Total Responses	36
Estimated Dollar Loss	\$105,000

False Alarms

Year/Month	Letter of Warning	Fine Issued	Fines Paid	Fines Cancelled	Fines Outstanding
2018	42	20	16	0	4
2019	23	9	12	0	1
2020	21	6	5	0	2
2021	29	8	8	2	0
2022	16	12	8	0	4
2023	20	6	5	0	1
January 2024	4	0	0	0	1
February 2024	5	0	0	0	1
March 2024	2	0	0	0	1
April 2024	3	0	0	0	1
May 2024	0	0	0	0	1
June 2024	2	1	0	0	2
July 2024	4	1	0	0	3
August 2024	2	0	1	0	2
September 2024	6	2	1	0	3
October 2024	0	0	2	0	1
November 2024	9	3	0	0	1



Respectfully yours,

PEMBROKE FIRE DEPARTMENT

200 International Drive Pembroke, Ontario K8A 6W5 Telephone: (613) 735-6821 ext. 1201 • Fax: (613) 732-7673 • www.pembroke.ca

"Protection, Prevention and Education for over 160 years"

Scott Selle, Fire Chief



Committee Report

To: Deputy Mayor Brian Abdallah

Finance and Administration Committee

From: Angela Lochtie, Treasurer/Deputy Clerk

Treasury Department

Date: 2024-12-03

Subject: 2025 O.P.P. Billing

Recommendation:

That Committee recommend the attached resolution for passing at tonight's Council meeting.

CAO Review:

City of Pembroke has disputed this increase and has raised the issue with our local MPP, John Yakabuski. In addition, the unacceptable nature of this increase has been raised up through the Eastern Ontario Mayor Caucus as well as the Easter Ontario Warden Caucus. Finally, we understand that AMO has also expressed an opinion on the matter to the Provincial Government.

David Unrau, Chief Administrative Officer

Financial Comment:

The cost presented in the 2025 OPP billing statement will be included in the 2025 budget.

Background:

Staff have received the 2025 Annual Billing Statement for OPP policing services. Historical details of City OPP costs are detailed below.

Item	2021	2022	2023	2024	2025
Total Base Cost	\$1,242,154	\$1,204,673	\$1,159,634	\$1,179,473	\$1,350,676
Calls for Service	2,446,320	2,595,283	2,560,938	2,617,989	3,046,051
Overtime	100,200	98,520	107,586	118,629	150,234
Contract	2,232	2,232	740	2,056	2,056
Enhancements					
Court Security	602,424	566,469	461,796	481,207	683,674



Item	2021	2022	2023	2024	2025
Prisoner	14,768	11,972	8,190	7,978	11,907
Transportation					
Total Cost	\$4,408,098	\$4,479,149	\$4,298,884	\$4,407,332	\$5,244,598
Household Count	6,591	6,597	6,598	6,724	6,733
Comm/Industrial Count	408	404	402	399	397
Total Properties	6,999	7,001	7,000	7,123	7,130
Total Estimated Cost	629.82	639.79	614.13	618.75	\$735.57
Per Property before					
year end adjustment					
Year-End Adjustment	(\$76,875)	(\$53,778)	(\$93,961)	(\$54,128)	\$329,812
Year Applicable	2019	2020	2021	2022	2023
Year Processed	2020	2021	2022	2023	2024
City Average Calls	5,293	5,408	5,291	5,248	5,198
Provincial Avg. Calls	388,429	394,252	395,084	393,567	378,713
Years	2016-2019	2017-2020	2018-2021	2019-2022	2020-2023

Discussion:

This contract will increase from \$4,407,331 in 2024 to \$5,244,598, an increase of \$837,267 or 19%. This one item also will increase the City's property tax levy by 3.35% before any other items are considered. The cost per property is estimated to be \$735.57. Municipalities across Ontario will see significant tax levy increases due to this OPP cost increase.

In addition to the 2025 cost increase, the City will also need to absorb additional OPP costs of \$329,812 into its current year budget related to the 2023 billing reconciliation of estimate vs. actual costs. This will significantly reduce any City surplus in 2024.

City staff and the Mayor have discussed this increase with our local MPP John Yakabuski and MMAH. A webinar on the 2025 annual billing statement was cancelled but no further information has been received at this point indicating that the Province will consider decreasing this annual bill.

To further reinforce the City's opposition to this significant increase, a resolution for passing at tonight's Council meeting is enclosed.

Alternatives Considered:

None at this time.

Strategic Plan Impact:

This item impacts the City's ability to provide sustainable levy increases to residents and the potential availability of capital funding.



Attachments:

Draft Resolution

Respectfully submitted,

Angela Lochtie, Treasurer/Deputy Clerk Treasury Department

David Unrau Chief Administrative Officer



The Corporation of the City of Pembroke Pembroke, Ontario

Date: 2024-12-17

Resolution No: 2024-37

Moved by:

Seconded by:

Whereas current police services within the Municipality of the City of Pembroke (hereinafter referred to as the 'Municipality') are provided by the Ontario Provincial Police (hereinafter referred to as the 'OPP');

And Whereas the Municipality and the local OPP detachment have worked in a positive, collaborative and effective manner since 2013;

And Whereas historical increases in OPP Annual Billing Statements over the last several years have trended around 2.6%;

And Whereas the OPP submitted their 2025 Annual Billing Statement to the Municipality on October 4, 2024, that identifies an approximate \$837,266 (19.0%) increase from 2024 to 2025 that will translate to an approximate 3.35% tax levy increase, in addition to what the Municipality was contemplating for the residents of Pembroke;

And Whereas the Municipality was not consulted nor provided any advanced notice from the Commissioner regarding the significant cost increase received for OPP services:

And Whereas the Municipality cannot afford to absorb this unexpected and entirely preventable increase without causing financial strain to our taxpayers;

Therefore Be It Resolved That the Municipality of the City of Pembroke wishes to dispute the 2025 OPP Annual Billing Statement;

And Further That the City requests that the 2025 OPP Annual Billing Statement and all future years be capped at an approximate 5% increase that is more manageable for the Municipality;

And Further That any increase above 5% be absorbed by the province as the additional costs are directly the result of collective bargaining that was within the control of the OPP and should have been known to be financially unsustainable for the municipalities that now need to pay the bill;

And Further That a copy of this Resolution be sent to the Honourable Doug Ford, Premier of Ontario, the Honourable Michael Kerzner, Solicitor General, MPP Trevor Jones, the MPP for Renfrew–Nipissing–Pembroke John Yakabuski and all lower tier municipalities in Renfrew County.

Ca	rri	ed
-		v

Mayor



Committee Report

To: Deputy Mayor Brian Abdallah

Finance and Administration Committee

From: Victoria Charbonneau

Municipal Clerk

Date: 2024-12-03

Subject: 2024 Annual Accessibility Status Report

Recommendation:

That the Finance and Administration Committee approve the City of Pembroke Annual Accessibility Status report.

CAO Review:

I concur with the information presented in this report.

Financial Comment:

Each department currently handles accessibility projects through their operational budget (in conjunction with grant monies, if received for a specific use). It has been proposed that the next cycle of building condition assessments conducted every five (5) years include both energy and accessibility audits for future prioritization and tracking.

Money spent on accessibility upgrades as noted by staff for the year 2024 is \$191,000. According to the 2024 Annual Accessibility Status report, the municipality as spent as estimated \$7,083,449 to remediate accessible barriers from 2006-2024.

Background:

As per the Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act, 2005, the city must review its progress implementing the strategy outlined in its Accessibility Plan and document the results in an annual status report. The report, once approved, is then required to which to be posted on the City's website.



Discussion:

The City of Pembroke strives be proactive in identifying, removing, and preventing accessibility barriers to ensure that everyone can participate fully in a diverse community. Progress has been made and many barriers have already been eliminated. However, it is recognized that it is not always possible to change the architecture of some of the City's existing buildings, and therefore some barriers identified may always exist.

As part of the review and update of the Accessibility Status Report, City of Pembroke managers review the newly added items along with all items listed and keep them in mind in preparation of the creation of budget items for the upcoming year.

In 2024, the following accessibility barriers were addressed:

- Installation of a lift at the Kiwanis Field House
- Installation of a wooden ramp to Gazebo on the Kiwanis walkway
- Installation of new railings on Victoria Hall

Alternatives Considered:

Not applicable.

Strategic Plan Impact:

To support a welcoming community which offers services and amenities that enhance sustainable and healthy lifestyles.

Attachments:

Accessibility Policy and Plan 2024

Respectfully submitted,

Victoria Charbonneau Municipal Clerk

David Unrau Chief Administrative Officer

Corporation of the City of Pembroke Accessibility Policy and Plan



Alternate formats for this document are available upon request or for information concerning the City of Pembroke's Accessibility Plan, contact the City of Pembroke's Accessibility Staff Liaison at 613.735.6821 extension 1330

Submitted to: Pembroke City Council, City of Pembroke

Revised and/or reviewed on the following dates:

December 2004

November 2005

November 2006

January 2008

January 2009

January 2010

January 2011

December 2011

September 2012

November 2012

December 2012

December 2014

December 2015

December 2016

December 2017

December 2019

December 2019

December 2023

December 2024

Contents

Corporation of the City of Pembroke Accessibility Policy and Plan	1
Introduction	5
Legislation	5
The Ontario Human Rights Code:	5
City of Pembroke Statement of Organizational Commitment	6
Council Commitment to Accessibility Planning	6
City of Pembroke Accessibility Advisory Committee (AAC)	7
Accessibility Partnerships	7
Description of the City of Pembroke	8
Accessibility Policy	9
Mandatory Requirements	9
Accessibility Plans	9
Training	10
Assistive Devices	10
Communication	10
Service Animals	11
Support Persons	11
Notice of Temporary Disruption	12
Feedback	12
Accessible Formats and Communication Supports	12
Self-service Kiosks	13
Procurement	13
Information and Communications	13
Employment	14
Design of Public Spaces	14
Transportation	15
Changes to Existing Policies	15
Accessibility Plan	16
Executive Summary	16
Aim	16
Objectives	16
Barrier – Removal and Prevention Initiatives	17
Site Audit of Municipally Owned Facilities	17
Accessible Customer Service Standard	17

Appendix A - Barriers Identified, Barriers Addressed and Barriers Yet to be A	
Pembroke Memorial Centre	
Pembroke Public Library	22
Pembroke City Hall	26
Operations Building	31
Pembroke and Area Community Centre	32
Pembroke Fire Department (273 Victoria Street)	35
Pembroke Fire Department (200 International Drive)	35
Pembroke Police Department (169 William Street)	36
Pembroke OPP Department (77 International Drive)	36
Kinsmen Pool	37
City of Pembroke Parks	40
Sidewalks	59
Audible Pedestrian Signals	66
Pedestrian Crossings	68
Parking	69
Total Cost for Barrier Removal Completed Between 2005-2023	70
Accessibility Advisory Committee Goals	70
Conclusion	73

Introduction

Disabilities affect people of all ages and background. Some people are born with one or more disabilities, yet others develop disabilities through illness, injury, or aging. People with disabilities represent a significant and growing part of our population. One in seven people in Ontario has a disability. By 2036, as people age, that number will rise to one in five. Enhancing the ability of people with disabilities to live independently and contribute to the community will have positive effects on the future prosperity in Ontario. Accessibility not only helps people with disabilities, it benefits everyone and that means giving people of all abilities opportunities to participate in everyday life. Creating a community where every person who lives or visits can participate makes good sense for people, for businesses, for communities – for all of us.

The <u>Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act</u> requires Municipalities to prepare, implement and maintain a multi-year accessibility plan to prevent and remove barriers in our community. Public sector organizations are required to identify and remove barriers in order to provide programs, services and facilities that are more accessible to people who have disabilities.

The Accessibility Policy and Plan outlines the policies and actions that the City of Pembroke has taken in the past, what barriers were removed and also identifies what measures need to be addressed in the future to improve opportunities for people with disabilities.

Legislation

The law requires that barriers are identified, and removed, in order to provide customer service that is more accessible to people who have disabilities. The Province of Ontario recognized that accessibility is a shared responsibility and in 2001 passed the Ontarians with Disabilities Act (ODA). This Act requires provincial and municipal governments and key broader public sector organizations to review their policies, programs, and services.

In June 2005 the Province of Ontario furthered its commitment to accessibility by expanding previous legislation to include the private sector with the goal to achieve accessibility for Ontarians with disabilities by 2025. The purpose of the *Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act*, 2005, (A.O.D.A.) is to achieve accessibility for Ontarians with disabilities in five important areas of their lives. The standards in the five areas are <u>customer service</u>, <u>employment</u>, <u>information and communications</u>, <u>public transportation</u> and <u>public spaces</u> (built environment). Each of the five standards help organizations to identify and remove barriers to improve accessibility.

The Ontario Human Rights Code:

The Ontario Human Rights Code and the Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act (AODA) both deal with accessibility but are two very different pieces of legislation. The Ontario Human Rights Code is an individual complaint—based legislation that addresses discrimination. The Integrated Accessibility Standards Regulation created under the AODA applies to all organizations in Ontario.

Under the *Ontario Human Rights Code*, everyone has the right to equal treatment without discrimination. The Ontario Human Rights Code requires organizations to accommodate people with disabilities to the point of undue hardship.

The <u>Integrated Accessibility Standards</u> Regulation (IASR) does not replace or affect the legal rights or obligations that arise under the *Ontario Human Rights Code* and other laws relating to the accommodation of people with disabilities. The IASR applies to all public, private, and not-for-profit organizations with at lease one employee and the goal of the AODA and the standards enacted is to make Ontario accessible by 2025.

City of Pembroke Statement of Organizational Commitment

The City of Pembroke is committed to ensuring equal access and participation for people with disabilities. We are committed to treating people with disabilities in a way that allows them to maintain their dignity and independence. We believe in integration, and we are committed to meeting the needs of people with disabilities in a timely manner. We will do so by removing and preventing barriers to accessibility and meeting our accessibility requirements under the *Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act* and Ontario's accessibility laws.

The City of Pembroke is committed to meeting its current and ongoing obligations under the Ontario Human Rights Code respecting non-discrimination.

The City of Pembroke understands that obligations under the *Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act*, 2005 (AODA) and its accessibility standards do not substitute or limit its obligations under the Ontario Human Rights Code or obligations to people with disabilities under any other law.

The City of Pembroke is committed to excellence in serving and providing goods, services, or facilities to all customers including people with disabilities.

Our accessible customer service policies are consistent with the principles of independence, dignity, integration, and equality of opportunity for people with disabilities.

The City has moved steadily towards providing a higher level of accessibility through its services, programs and infrastructures.

Council Commitment to Accessibility Planning

The Council of the Corporation of the City of Pembroke is committed to:

- The continual improvement of access to all municipally owned facilities, premises, and services for all those with disabilities
- The provision of quality services to all members of the community with disabilities

The Council has authorized the Accessibility Advisory Committee to prepare an accessibility plan that will enable Council to meet these commitments. Council

authorized the City of Pembroke's <u>Accessibility Standards for Customer Service Policy</u> on November 17, 2009.

City of Pembroke Accessibility Advisory Committee (AAC)

As outlined in the A.O.D.A., the council of every municipality having a population of not less than 10,000 must establish an accessibility advisory committee. The City of Pembroke Accessibility Advisory Committee (AAC) is comprised of 4 citizen members, and one member of Council. Each voting member of the Committee is an independent representative to the Committee and does not represent the concerns of only one disability or group. The members of the Committee work together for the purpose of developing a common approach to enabling accessibility and inclusion with the city of Pembroke.

The Accessibility Advisory Committee's key responsibilities are defined by the AODA as:

- Identifying barriers
- Providing Council and Staff with recommendations for remediation of barriers
- Review site plans and drawings described in section 41 of the *Planning Act*.
- Make recommendations to Council on issues relating to customer feedback, City programs, services, policies and procedures from an accessibility and inclusion lens
- Provide advice on accessibility on buildings that municipal council constructs, purchases, significantly renovates or declares a municipal capital facility.

As per the A.O.D.A., the majority of committee members are persons with disabilities and the remaining are individuals who represent community organizations that serve individuals with a disability or have an interest to help those living with a disability.

In addition to the above, the AAC will be responsible in its advisory role to City Council to:

- Oversee the development, preparation and review of the City's Accessibility Policy and Plan
- Annual progress report prepared for Council to identify progress of the Plan's implementation, accomplishments; posted online and available in alternative formats upon request.
- Compliance reports submitted to the Province of Ontario
- Improve opportunities for persons with disabilities with respect to City of Pembroke programs, services, and facilities.

Accessibility Partnerships

The City of Pembroke's staff accessibility coordinator is a member of the Ontario Network of Accessibility Professionals (O.N.A.P.), a group of public sector accessibility professionals working collectively to remove barriers through the sharing of information and experiences.

City staff also work in partnership with the County of Renfrew and municipalities to identify and eliminate barriers to accessibility.

Description of the City of Pembroke

The City of Pembroke is located in Eastern Ontario. The City of Pembroke, with an established industrial sector, is the largest commercial service centre between Ottawa and North Bay. Centrally located and easily accessible, Pembroke is only 150 km northwest of Ottawa and is situated alongside the Ottawa River.

The City's population is approximately 14,364 people (2021 Stats Canada). According to the 2015 Ontario Accessibility Action Plan, it is estimated that by 2035, 40% of Ontarians will be people with disabilities. These disabilities include physical, visual, hearing, cognitive, learning, mental health, intellectual and temporary disabilities. Meeting the unique needs of all people in our community has great implications for City planning, especially from a Universal Accessible Design perspective. As the largest service centre in the area, Pembroke has numerous health care and educational facilities to serve the public's needs. The City of Pembroke is a single-tier municipality that is responsible for the delivery of certain services: (recreation and culture services, fire services, water, sewer, waste management, roads, etc.) however the City also purchases the following services from the County of:

- Ontario Works
- Children's Services
- Homes for the Aged
- Social Housing
- Land Ambulance
- Health Unit Services is provided by the Renfrew County District Health Unit

As required under the *Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act*, the County of Renfrew and the Renfrew County and District Health Unit will prepare their own Accessibility Plan covering those services delivered by the County.

Accessibility Policy

This policy is drafted in accordance with the <u>Integrated Accessibility Standards</u> (Ontario Regulation 191/11) under the <u>Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act</u>, 2005 and addresses how the City of Pembroke acheives or will achieve accessibility through meeting of the requirements of the regulation. The requirements will be met within the timeframes set up within the Regulation.

The requirements of the Regulation include:

- To establish, implement, maintain and document a multi-year plan which outlines a strategy to prevent and remove barriers and to meet the requirements under the Regulation
- to incorporate accessibility criteria and features when procuring or acquiring good, service or facilties;
- to incorporate accessibility features when designing, procuring or acquiring selfservice kiosks;
- to provide training;
- the specific requirements under the Information and Communication Standards, the Employment Standards; and the Transportation Standards

This policy is supported by procedures/departmental policies which outline the detailed processes and accommodations pursuant to this policy. The supporting policies/procedures include the following:

- The Corporation of the City of Pembroke Procurement Policy and Procedures Manual
- The Corporation of the City of Pembroke Human Resources Policy and Procedures Manual

Mandatory Requirements

Accessibility Plans

The multi-year City of Pembroke Accessibility Plan ("the plan") outlines the strategy to prevent and remove barriers, and to meet its requirements under the regulation.

The plan is posted on the website and will be provided in alternate formats upon request.

The plan, in consultation with the Accessibility Advisory Committee, will be reviewed yearly and updated at least once every five years.

An annual status report on the progress of measures taken to implement the strategy will be posted on the website.

Training

We are committed to training all staff and volunteers in accessible customer service, other Ontario's accessibility standards and aspects of the Ontario Human Rights Code that relate to persons with disabilities.

In addition, we will train:

- a. All persons who participate in developing the organization's policies; and
- b. All other persons who provide goods, services, or facilities on behalf of the organization

Training of our employees and volunteers on accessibility relates to their specific roles.

Training includes:

- Purpose of the Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act, 2005, and the requirements of the Customer Service Standards
- Our policies related to the Customer Service Standards
- How to interact and communicate with people with various types of disabilities
- how to interact with people with disabilities who use an assistive device or require the assistance of a service animal or a support person
- how to use the equipment or devices available on-site or otherwise that may help with providing goods, services, or facilities to people with disabilities.
- What to do if a person with a disability is having difficulty in accessing our organization's goods, services, or facilities.

We train every person as soon as practicable after being hired and provide training in respect of any changes to the policies.

We maintain records of the training provided including the dates on which the training was provided and the number of individuals to whom it was provided.

Assistive Devices

People with disabilities may use their personal assistive devices when accessing our goods, services, or facilities.

In cases where the assistive device presents a significant and unavoidable health or safety concern or may not be permitted for other reasons, other measures will be used to ensure the person with a disability can access our goods, services, or facilities.

We ensure that our staff are trained and familiar with various assistive devices we have on site or that we provide that may be used by customers with disabilities while accessing our goods, services, or facilities.

Communication

We communicate with people with disabilities in ways that consider their disability. We will work with the person with disabilities to determine what method of communication works for them.

Service Animals

We welcome people with disabilities and their service animals. Service animals are allowed on the parts of our premises that are open to the public and third parties.

When we cannot easily identify that an animal is a service animal, our staff may ask for documentation (template, letter or form) from a regulated health professional that confirms the person needs the service animal for reasons relating to their disability.

A service animal can be easily identified through visual indicators, such as when it wears a harness or a vest, or when it helps the person perform certain tasks.

A regulated health professional is defined as a member of one of the following colleges:

- College of Audiologists and Speech-Language Pathologists of Ontario
- College of Chiropractors of Ontario
- College of Nurses of Ontario
- College of Occupational Therapists of Ontario
- College of Optometrists of Ontario
- College of Physicians and Surgeons of Ontario
- College of Physiotherapist of Ontario
- College of Psychologists of Ontario
- College of Registered Psychotherapists and Registered Mental Health Therapists of Ontario

If service animals are prohibited by another law, we will do the following to ensure people with disabilities can access our goods, services, or facilities:

- Explain why the animal is excluded
- Discuss with the customer another way of providing goods, services, or facilities

Support Persons

A person with a disability who is accompanied by a support person will be allowed to have that person accompany them on our premises. A fee will not be charged for support persons.

In certain cases, the City of Pembroke might require a person with a disability to be accompanied by a support person for the health and safety of:

- The person with a disability
- Others on the premises

Before making a decision, the City of Pembroke will:

- Consult with the person with a disability to understand their needs.
- Consider health or safety reasons based on available evidence.
- Determine if there is no other reasonable way to protect the health or safety of the person or others on the premises.

If the City of Pembroke determines that a support person is required, we will waive the admission fee for the support person.

Notice of Temporary Disruption

In the event of a planned or unexpected disruption to services or facilities for customers with disabilities, the City of Pembroke will notify customers promptly. This clearly posted notice will include information about the reason for the disruption, its anticipated length of time, and a description of alternative facilities or services.

The notice will be made publicly available by posting the notice on the website, at the facility (if feasible) and on social media.

Feedback

The City of Pembroke welcomes feedback on how we provide accessible customer service. Customer feedback will help us identify barriers and respond to concerns. Feedback may be provided in the following ways:

- Through the "Report a Concern" feature on the City's website
- Using the City's formal Complaint Process which is found on the City's website
- Using the City's Accessibility Customer Service Feedback form found on the City's website
- Calling the Accessibility staff liaison

All feedback, including complaints, will be handled following the City's Complaint Policy. The City of Pembroke ensures our feedback is accessible to people with disabilities by providing or arranging for accessible formats and communication supports, on request.

Accessible Formats and Communication Supports

The City of Pembroke will, upon request, provide or arrange for the provision of accessible formats and communication supports for persons with disabilities,

- In a timely manner that takes into account the person's accessibility needs due to disability, and
- At a cost that is no more than the regular cost charged to other persons.

The City of Pembroke will consult with the person making the request in determining the suitability of an alternative format or communication support.

The City of Pembroke notifies the public about the availability of accessible formats and communication supports. If the City of Pembroke determines that it is not technically feasible to convert the information or communications, or the technology to convert the information or communication is not readily available, the person who requires the information will be provided with an explanation as to why the information or communications are not convertible and a summary of the unconvertible information or communications.

The City of Pembroke, through the Pembroke Public Library Board, will ensure that the public is made aware that accessible formats of library materials can be made available when requested. When new library materials are acquired, the accessibility needs of the users will be considered.

Self-service Kiosks

The City of Pembroke will incorporate accessibility features/consider accessibility for people with disabilities when designing, procuring, or acquiring self-service kiosks.

Procurement

We incorporate accessibility criteria and features when procuring or acquiring goods, services, or facilities, including self-service kiosks. The consideration of accessibility during the procurement process is ensured through the Purchasing Policy By-law 2023-42, Section 2.2 j).

Where it is not practicable to incorporate accessibility criteria and features when procuring or acquiring goods, services or facilities, the City of Pembroke will provide, upon request, an explanation.

Information and Communications

We have a process for receiving and responding to feedback and the process is accessible to persons with disabilities upon request.

We communicate with people with disabilities in ways that take into account their disability. When asked, we will provide information about our organization and its services, including public safety information, in accessible formats or with communication supports:

- In a timely manner, taking not account the person's accessibility needs due to disability; and
- At a cost that is no more than the regular cost charged to other persons.

We will consult with the person making the request in determining the suitability of an accessible format or communication support. If the city determines that information or communications are unconvertible, the city shall provide the requestor with:

- An explanation as to why the information or communications are unconvertible;
 and
- A summary of the unconvertible information or communications.

We notify the public about the availability of accessible formats and communications supports.

The city's website meets internationally recognized Web Content Accessibility Guidelines (WCAG) 2.0 Level AA website requirements in accordance with Ontario's accessibility laws. The City's website offers the ability to sign up for news and alerts so that information is emailed directly to users. Accessibility checking software has been purchased and used to check the City's website and web content.

The City of Pembroke will make emergency procedures, plans or public safety information available to the public. The information will be in an accessible format or with appropriate communication supports, as soon as practicable, upon request.

Employment

We notify employees, job applicants and the public that accommodations can be made during recruitment and hiring. We notify job applicants when they are individually selected to participate in an assessment or selection process that accommodations are available upon request. We consult with the applicants and provide or arrange for suitable accommodation.

We notify successful applicants of polices for accommodating employees with disabilities when making offers of employment.

We notify staff that supports are available for those with disabilities as soon as practicable after they begin their employment. We provide updated information to employees whenever there is a change to existing policies on the provision of job accommodation that takes into account an employee's accessibility needs due to a disability.

We will consult with employees when arranging for the provision of suitable accommodation in a manner that takes into account the accessibility needs due to disability. We will consult with the person making the request in determining the suitability of an accessible format or communication supports specifically for:

- Information that is needed in order to perform the employee's job; and
- Information that is generally available to employees in the workplace.

Where needed, we will also provide customized emergency information to help an employee with a disability during an emergency. Wit the employee's consent, we will provide workplace emergency information to a designated person who is providing assistance to that employee during an emergency.

We will provide the information as soon as practicable after we become aware of the need for accommodation due to the employee's disability.

We will review the individualized workplace emergency response information:

- a. When the employee moves to a different location in the organization;
- b. When the employee's overall accommodations needs or plans are reviewed; and
- c. When the employer reviews its general emergency response policies.

We have a written process to develop individual accommodation plans for employees.

We have a written process for employees who have been absent from work due to a disability and require disability-related accommodations in order to return to work.

Our performance management, career development and redeployment processes take into account the accessibility needs of all employees.

Design of Public Spaces

The City of Pembroke will meet accessibility laws during renovation projects and new constructions for city facilities and public spaces. Where applicable and beyond

meeting any technical requirements, the city will consult people with disabilities during the planning and development stages. Our public spaces include the following:

- Recreational trails/beach access routes
- Outdoor public eating areas like rest stops or picnic areas
- Outdoor play spaces, like playgrounds
- Accessible off-street parking
- Accessible on-street parking
- Service-related elements like service counters, fixed queueing lines and waiting areas.

The city has preventative maintenance procedures in place to prevent service disruptions to the accessible parts of our public spaces.

Transportation

Taxicabs

The City of Pembroke will ensure that owners and operators of taxicabs do not charge a higher fare or an additional fee to people with disabilities, charge a fee for the storage of mobility aids or mobility assistive devices, or charge a fee or refusing service to someone using a service animal.

The City of Pembroke will ensure that owners and operators of taxicabs display vehicle registration and identification information on the rear of their taxicabs.

The City of Pembroke consulted with the Accessibility Advisory Committee (December 5, 2012) who recommended that 10% of the licensed taxicabs in the City of Pembroke become on-demand accessible taxicabs. As of November 2023, no on-demand accessible taxicabs are available in the city. Any progress made toward meeting the need for on-demand accessible taxicabs will be documented in the accessibility plan.

The City of Pembroke is not a provider of specialized or public transit.

Changes to Existing Policies

Any policies of the city that do not respect and promote the principles of dignity, independence, integration, and equal opportunity for people with disabilities will be modified or removed.

Accessibility Plan

Executive Summary

The purpose of the *Ontarians with Disabilities Act, 2001 (ODA)* and the *Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act, 2005* (AODA) is to improve opportunities for people with disabilities and to provide for their involvement in the identification, removal and prevention of barriers to their full participation in the life of the province. The Integrated Accessibility Standards (Ontario Regulation 191/11) requires the following:

• The establishment, implementation, maintenance, and documentation of a multiyear accessibility plan,

To this end, the AODA mandates that each Municipality prepare an annual accessibility plan.

This plan was prepared by the Accessibility Advisory Committee (AAC) of the City of Pembroke.

The city has committed itself to the continual improvements of access to municipal facilities and this report will provide the direction.

The ACC has identified a number of barriers to people with disabilities. Over the next several years, the ACC recommends focusing on those barriers.

Aim

This report describes the measures that the City of Pembroke has taken in the past and the measures that the city will take in future years to identify, remove and prevent barriers to people with disabilities who utilize the facilities and services of the city, including staff and members of the community at large. Initiatives identified are both long and short-term; many are ongoing actions or could require implementation over several years.

Objectives

This report:

- 1. Describes the process by which the City of Pembroke will identify, remove (where possible) and prevent barriers to access for persons with disabilities;
- 2. Review earlier efforts to remove and prevent barriers to people with disabilities;
- 3. List the facilities, policies, programs, practices and services the City will review in the coming year to identify barriers to people with disabilities;
- 4. Describe the measures the Committee will take in the coming year to identify, remove and prevent barriers to people with disabilities;
- 5. Describe how the city will make this accessibility plan available to the public.

Barrier - Removal and Prevention Initiatives

In 1994 the City of Pembroke established an Accessibility Advisory Committee (AAC) and this Committee since 1994 has been providing recommendations to various departments to ensure Pembroke is barrier free. Appendix A attached to this document contains a running list of the barriers identified, barriers addressed and barriers yet to be addressed.

Site Audit of Municipally Owned Facilities

In May of 2003, October 2004 and February 2011, the Accessibility Advisory Committee completed a survey of the municipally owned buildings and in particular assessed any barriers that existed and with that any solutions to remove the barriers in order to comply with the current legislation.

On July 28, 2014, the Accessibility Advisory Committee toured some of the municipally owned parks to assess any barriers that may exist and to identify solutions to remove the noted barriers. On August 7, 2015, the Accessibility Advisory Committee toured the newly built police detachment, other municipally owned buildings as well as the updated boardwalk.

During the year of 2016, the Accessibility Advisory Committee was not able to complete its tour of City Parks. Two separate dates were scheduled for the tour however due to circumstances beyond the Committee's control; the tour had to be cancelled on both dates. However, in 2017 the Accessibility Advisory Committee was able to complete its tour of City owned parks and noted potential barriers for accessibility.

In 2019, the Accessibility Advisory Committee toured the newly built Pembroke Fire Department Fire Hall, the Pembroke Memorial Centre, and the sidewalks in the downtown core of Pembroke. A list of identified barriers follows as Appendix A.

Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, proposed tours scheduled for 2020 were cancelled.

Accessible Customer Service Standard

The Accessible Customer Service Standard came into effect on January 1, 2008. The City of Pembroke created an <u>Accessible Customer Service Policy</u> that Council approved on November 17, 2009.

Appendix A - Barriers Identified, Barriers Addressed and Barriers Yet to be Addressed.

A barrier is defined as anything that prevents a person with a disability from fully participating in all aspects of society because of the disability. The identification and removal of barriers will continue to be an ongoing activity for City staff and Committee members. Feedback on the accessibility of its facilities, programs, and goods and services is always welcome. Since the inception of the Accessibility Advisory Committee, a great deal of progress has been made and many barriers have already been eliminated. You will note from the barriers identified, it would not be possible to change the architecture of some of the buildings; therefore, some barriers may always exist. However, the ACC is aware what is required for future development and is committed to bringing this issue to the forefront on all new projects.

The City of Pembroke continues to be proactive in identifying, removing, and preventing barriers to ensure that everyone can participate fully in a diverse community. Barriers encountered by persons with disabilities include:

- Attitudinal personal attitudes and behaviours and how we interact with persons with disabilities. For example, a
 receptionist who ignores a customer in a wheelchair.
- Physical or Architectural design of physical spaces that make it difficult for persons with disabilities to move around easily. For example, a doorway that is too narrow to accommodate entry by a person in a motorized scooter or a doorknob that cannot be operated by a person with limited upper-body mobility and strength.
- Systematic organizational barriers, often policies or procedures, that unfairly discriminates and possibly prevents persons with disabilities from fully participating. For example, listing a driver's license as an employment qualification for an office position may prohibit persons with visual impairments from applying or a practice of announcing important messages over an intercom that people with hearing limitations cannot interpret clearly.
- Technological occur when technology or the way it can be used does not consider the needs of people with disabilities. For example, a website that does not provide for increased text size or contrast options or a paper tray on a laser printer that requires two strong hands to open.
- Communication arise when consideration is not given to how persons with disabilities receive or send information, or when persons with disabilities cannot easily and/or understand information that is available to others. For example, print on a brochure that is too small to read or documents not available in alternative formats.

By addressing such barriers, people with disabilities will be able to maintain their dignity and live more independently in a community that supports them.

The following items represent achievements and initiatives, which have improved accessibility or removed barriers in the City of Pembroke.

Pembroke Memorial Centre

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Colour contrast needed at edge of stair steps	Physical	All stairs should be marked with yellow paint or tape at edges to be more visible to people with low vision	2003 & 2019	2003, 2020, 2021
Exterior steps from Pembroke Street West to Front Entrance of PMC need colour contrast	Physical	All stairs should be marked with yellow paint or tape at edges to be more visible to people with low vision	2003	2006 and 2012, 2020
Telephone too high for someone in a wheelchair	Physical	Telephone to be lowered	2003	2004
Barrier free access doors need repairs and buttons identified (ground floor entrance)	Communication	Buttons should be made more visible and repairs as needed	2003	2003-2004, 2013
Signage indicating handicapped washrooms is too high	Communication	Handicapped washroom sign should be lowered	2003	2003
The toilets in the accessible washrooms are too low	Physical	Higher toilets to accommodate persons in a wheelchair are needed	2011	
Coat hooks in accessible washroom stall should be lowered	Physical	Add a coat hook at a lower height in accessible washroom stalls	2011 & 2019	
Taps on sink in lower-level washrooms difficult to manoeuvre	Physical	One set of taps in the washroom should be lever type rather than twist type	2011 & 2019	
Soap dispenser in lower-level accessible washrooms cannot be reached by an individual in a wheelchair	Physical	Soap dispenser moved closer to the front of the accessible sink	2013	
Signage indicating location of elevator needed at rear entrance.	Communication	Signage should be erected and existing signage more visible.	2011/2019	2011

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Existing elevator sign must be more visible				
Stair railing near Recreation Office ends too close to the trophy case	Physical	Trophy case should be moved to provide room for individuals to reach the top step without hitting the trophy case	2013	2019
International Symbol of Accessibility missing to identify entrance location	Communication	International Symbol of Accessibility sign installed at all accessible entrances	2013	2014
Ticket counters too high	Physical	Lower a ticket counter at each entrance	2013	
Business counter in Recreation Office too high	Physical	Business counter should be lowered	2013	2014
Activity room accessible washroom not equipped with an automatic door opener	Physical	Install automatic door openers	2015 & 2019	
Toilet in accessible washroom in the Activity Room too low	Physical	Higher toilets should be installed	2015	
Red "Exit" signs should be phased out	Communication	Replace older red "exit" signs with new green international "Running Man" signs	2015	2016
Barrier-free access doors open and close too quickly	Physical	Barrier-free access doors need to be adjusted to open/close more slowly	2019	2021
Colour contrast needed on outer edges of sliding doors by the Activity Room (Bogies Bar)	Physical	Edges of sliding doors should be marked with yellow paint to be more visible	2019	
Elevator buttons missing Braille	Communication	Braille should be added to elevator buttons	2019	
Accessible washrooms near Parks & Facilities Office not accessible	Physical	Remove accessible washroom signage for the washrooms near the Office and direct individuals to use	2019	

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
		accessible washrooms in the activity room		
Canteen area counters too high and entrance/exit too narrow	Physical	Lower a section of the counter and widen the entrance/exit to allow easier wheelchair access. Due to the age and architecture of this building, this barrier will not be addressed unless major renovations are undertaken	2019	
Visual colour contrast needed on outer edge of rubber mats in lower level	Physical	Edges of rubber mats in lower level should be marked with yellow paint to be more visible	2019	

Pembroke Public Library

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Post on first floor of stairs should be contrasting colour	Communication	Post should be marked with yellow paint or tape at edge to be more visible to people with low vision	2003	2004-2005 2017
Signage indicating washrooms is too small	Communication	Signage should be made more visible	2003	2004-2005
In the upstairs bathroom the sink is too high, and the door is very difficult to open for someone with poor motor skills or in a wheelchair	Physical	The sink should be positioned lower, and the door fixed	2003	2016-2017
There is little contrast in the bathroom fixtures, and it is hard to find for people with low vision	Physical	Bright colour (yellow) could be added to the edges of the fixtures for those with low vision	2003	2004-2005
Toilet in accessible washroom too low	Physical	Higher toilets required	2013	2017-2018
Soap dispenser in accessible washroom cannot be reached by individuals in a wheelchair	Physical	Soap dispenser should be moved near the front of the sink to enable those in a wheelchair to reach	2013	
Coat rack on third floor outside washroom area congests hallway	Physical	Coat rack needs to be removed or moved to another area of the library	2003	2004-2005
Elevator doors are not numbered inside the elevator	Communication	Elevator doors need to be numbered to identify floor for persons with low vision	2003	2022
Electric baseboard heater in washroom is too long	Physical	Electric baseboard heater needs to be moved or replaced with a shorter one	2011	2015
Automatic door is required at back door	Physical	Since the back door is the accessible access, an automatic door to enter and exit the building is required	2011	2012

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Handicap access ramp signage is very faded and not legible	Communication	Signage should be made more visible	2011	2012
Storage of strollers at back door entrance congests hallway	Physical	Strollers need to be removed from this area and moved to another area of the library	2011	2012
Signage is needed at front of building to indicated accessible parking is available at the rear of the building	Communication	Without signage, people are not aware that the buzzer will alert staff for help	2011	2012
More visible step outside main entrance door as well as delineating potential trip ledge	Physical	Bright colour (yellow) could be added to the trip ledge and step for those with low vision	2011	2012, 2016
Signage for accessible washroom not adequately signed	Communication	Once on second level, there is no signage to indicate where the accessible washroom is. Signage is required.	2011	2013
Light switch in washrooms not visible	Physical	Light switch on inside of washroom not visible to someone with visibility issues. A motion light should be installed	2011	2011
Contrasting colour needed for baseboard in washrooms	Physical	Contrasting colour needed between the baseboards and the walls for people with low vision.	2011	20123
Coat hooks in accessible washroom stall should be lowered	Physical	Add a coat hook at a lower height in accessible washroom stalls	2011	2011
Railing should be continued down accessible ramp from second floor washrooms and be more visible	Physical	The ramp has only a partial railing and a small lip, which is not enough o, prevent accidents. The ramp should be redesigned, or the railing continued to the end of the ramp.	2011	2012

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
		Railing should have a contrasting colour from floor.		
Counter height in lower-level children's/youth area is too high	Physical	Counter height in lower level of Library should be lowered to accommodate people in wheelchairs, scooters, etc.	2011	2016 2023
More visible steps to lower level	Physical	Bright colour (yellow) should be added to the edge of each step to assist those with low vision	2011	2011, 2023
Lift not manned by library staff	Attitudinal	Regulations for lifts require a trained staff member to be in the lift with users of the library	2011	2012
	Physical	Motion light installed to exterior of building		2012
Sign required at back parking lot to assist in locating accessible entrance	Physical	Install sign to identify accessible entrance location	2015	2016
Main floor security gates require contrast colour on edge	Physical	Bright coloured tape or paint should be added to side of security gates for contrast for individuals with low vision	2015	2016, 2022
Computer cords/wires loose on floor could cause a tripping hazard	Physical	Move computer cords/wires or cover them to prevent trips	2015	2019
Some thresholds are uneven (computer area to reference area) and may cause a tripping hazard	Physical	Fix floor or if not possible, paint threshold a bright colour for contrast to assist individuals with low vision	2015	
Accessible washroom door very difficult to open independently	Physical	An automatic door opener should be installed or a buzzer so that staff can come assist	2015	2022
Chair blocking access to ramp to accessible washrooms	Physical	Ensure access to ramp is barrier free	2015	Removed

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Upstairs ramp railing too long and end very blunt	Physical	Remove one iron baluster at the end to enlarge the space between the railing and the wall to assist those in a wheelchair to manoeuvre around the corner. Round the edge of the railing to prevent injuries	2014	
	Physical	Installed an accessible computer desk		2019
	Physical	Repaired accessible rear entrance ramp		2019
	Physical	All toilets replaced with higher toilets		2019

Pembroke City Hall

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Parking Lot- accessible spaces are limited and visitor parking is primarily the furthest from City Hall.	Physical	Recommended that visitor parking be close to the building and staff parking be re-located to the current visitor parking spaces	2024	Audresseu
Accessible parking in front of City Hall winter weather challenge due to large snowbank between the parking space and sidewalk	Physical	Incorporate challenge concern in into winter maintenance strategy for City Hall. Identify a staff member to remove snow bank barrier as needed	<mark>2024</mark>	
Parking Lot Entrance Pembroke Street East – potential risk of limited accessibility and pedestrian safety	Physical	Recommended that the one-way entrance be closed to vehicular traffic and made for pedestrian use only. Construction of a pedestrian walkway along the side of the one-way closest to Anthony's (due to ice/snow from City Hall roof in winter)	<mark>2024</mark>	
If one-way entrance is closed to vehicles recommended that the metered parking in front of City Hall be designated as accessible parking spots	Physical	Designate additional accessible parking space, if feasible and conduct appropriate curb cutting as required.	<mark>2024</mark>	
Should it be feasible for one-way to be converted to .pedestrian only walkway, wayfinding Signage will be needed for parking at City Hall	Physical	Installation of wayfinding signage at McKay Street and Lake Street entrances to City Hall parking lot.	<mark>2024</mark>	
Main Floor – lighting is dim.	Physical	Investigate opportunities to brighten the space (e.g. installation of brighter light bulbs etc.).	<mark>2024</mark>	Completed June 2024
Main Floor Lobby– tripping hazards	Physical	Move hand sanitizer station in front lobby to corner. Remove barrier for	<mark>2024</mark>	July 2024

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
		line ups and install a "please wait here" sign to direct line ups.		
Lift assistance light is not highly visible to staff	Communication	Investigate options to have lift assistance light more visible to staff on second floor – project in progress	<mark>2024</mark>	
Stairway from main floor to second floor needs additional lighting	Physical	The lighting for the second set of stairs going from the main floor to the second floor requires more lighting for those with reduced visibility.	2003	2009
Signage for Tax Department & Administration Department is too small	Communication	Signage needs to be made larger or sign to be attached to the counter for person in a wheelchair to see and for those with low vision	2003	Signage Removed during 2012 renovations
There is no public washroom on the main floor.	Architectural	The staff bathroom could be made accessible for public use; there is enough room to navigate within this bathroom. Due to the age and architecture of this building, this barrier will not be addressed unless major renovations are undertaken	2003	
Access to the Council Chambers should be addressed as it would be very difficult for anyone with physical disabilities to climb the staircase	Architectural	Move the Council Chambers to the basement or another location that is wheelchair accessible or install an elevator	2003	2008 – Lift Installed
Signage for washroom on lower level too small	Communication	Signage needs to be made larger	2003	2004-2005
Fixtures in the washroom on the lower level are the same colour as the walls	Physical	A bright colour (yellow) should be added to the edges of the fixtures (towel holder, soap dispenser, etc.) or paint the walls a contrasting colour	2003	2006

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Lower-level accessible washroom toilet too low	Physical	Replace toilet with a higher toilet	2013	
Ramp to exit the lower level is not a safe grade	Physical	An automatic door opener should be installed	2003	2010 – 4 threshold ramps were installed. 2016 interior ramp extended
Counter Height in Tax Department and Building Department	Physical	Counter height in Tax Department and Building Department should be lowered to accommodate people in wheelchairs, scooters, etc.	2011 <mark>2024</mark>	2012 lower counter available in Building Department
Main Floor Lobby- installation of a sign by the accessible service table that reads "if it is more comfortable for you to sit while completing your transaction please request and our staff will be happy to assist you here"	Communication		<mark>2024</mark>	July 2024 Signage installed
Contrasting colour needed for baseboards in some locations of City Hall	Physical	Contrasting colour needed between the baseboards and the walls for people with low visibility	2011	Contrasting colour added as renovations were completed
Stairs and handrails are poorly marked for those with low vision. Edges of steps should be marked	Physical	Bright colour (yellow) should be added to the edge of steps and handrails for those with low vision to know where the steps begin and when they end	2003	Yellow and Black strips added to edge of steps 2022

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Stairs to second floor – tread tape is faded and replacement is recommended.	Physical		<mark>2024</mark>	
Lower-Level Committee Room should have an entrance ramp to access the room	Physical	A ramp is needed since there is a lip that could reduce access to the room	2011	
Door to exit the lower level is difficult to open	Physical	An automatic door opener should be installed or a buzzer so that staff can come and open the door	2011	
International symbol of accessibility missing	Communication	Install sign to identify entrance location	2013	International symbol added to front door
Main floor hinged door outside small meeting area very difficult to open for those using a wheelchair	Physical	Door opening redesigned or hinges changed	2013	Access closed to the general public as meeting room now an office
Toilet in accessible washroom on second floor too low	Physical	Higher toilet required	2013	
Accessible washroom on second floor requires grab bars	Physical	Install grab bars	2012 & <mark>2024</mark>	
Accessible washroom door requires replacement	Physical	Installation of push-pull knob on door, replace with a door that is not weighted	<mark>2024</mark>	
Soap dispenser in the accessible washroom on second floor out of reach to those in wheelchairs	Physical	Install soap dispenser closer to front of sink for easier access	2013 & <mark>2024</mark>	
Paper dispenser and mirror in accessible washroom (2 nd floor) too high	Physical	Lower mirror and paper dispenser to enable access to individuals in wheelchairs	2013 & <mark>2024</mark>	

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Accessible door on main level difficult to open independently	Physical	Sliding automatic door repaired to allow access without having to push a button	2016	2016
Red "Exit" signs should be phased out	Communication	Replace older red "exit" signs with new green international "running man" signs	2016	2016

Operations Building

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or	Year Barrier	Year Barrier
	_	Prevention	Identified	Addressed
Buzzer on door does not work	Communication	Buzzer needs to be repaired	2003	2004-2005
Front door is heavy to open	Physical	An automatic door opener could be installed	2003	2019
Depression in curb at front entrance not noticeable	Physical	Depressed area of curb should be painted yellow for people with low vision	2003	2019
The toilets in the accessible washrooms are too low	Physical	Higher toilets to accommodate persons in a wheelchair are needed	2010	
International symbol of Accessibility missing to identify entrance location	Communication	Install sign indicating entrance location	2013	
Hinged doors into main office area too narrow for individuals in wheelchairs	Physical	Remove hinged doors or use alternate entrance door	2013	2019
Mirrors in the accessible washrooms are too high	Physical	Lower mirrors	2013	
Garbage can and other objects stored on the accessible washroom floor decreases turning floor space for wheelchairs	Physical	Install a wall mounted garbage can and remove other objects stored under the bathroom sink	2013	
Red "Exit" signs should be phased out at the Pollution Control Centre	Communication	Replace older red "exit" signs with new green international "running man" signs	2016	2016
Access to Barrier Free Washroom	Physical	Hall widened for unassisted access		2019
Counter Height not Accessible	Physical	Counter removed and new accessible counter installed		2019

Pembroke and Area Community Centre

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Entrance steps are all the same colour	Physical	A contrasting colour should be applied at the end of the entrance steps for people with low vision	2003	2008, 2011, 2012, 2020
International symbol of accessibility sign missing at main entrance	Communication	Install sign indicating entrance location	2013	2015
Automatic door openers at main entrance are not visible due to fading	Communication	Automatic door openers should be highlighted with coloured paint to indicate their location	2013	
Red accessible washroom signs not visible in Activity Room and Canteen area	Communication	Update signs using international blue symbol	2013	2015
Accessible washroom door near the activity room is very heavy to open	Physical	Automatic door openers should be installed	2013	
Accessible washroom signs not visible	Communication	Accessible washroom signs should point to activity room. Signs should be posted in lobby	2003	2004-2005 & 2011
Wheelchair ramp blends in/not as visible	Communication	Wheelchair ramp should have contrasted colour added to bottom edge	2003	2004-2005
Stairs and handrails are poorly marked for those with low vision	Communication	All stairs and handrails should be marked with yellow paint or tape at edges to more visible to people with low vision	2003	2008, 2011 & yearly thereafter
Handrail is too short	Physical	Handrail should be extended by 12" past top and bottom of step	2003	

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Yellow lines along entrance steps are becoming faded	Physical	A contrasting colour should be applied at the entrance steps for people with low visio9n	2011	2011 and yearly thereafter
The "Caution Automatic Door" sticker should be replaced on Activity Room door	Communication	Sticker is ripped and it should be replaced	2011	2011
Accessible washroom toilet is too low	Physical	Install a higher toilet	2013	
Accessible washroom mirror too high	Physical	Lower mirrors to enable individuals in wheelchairs access	2013	
Accessible Washroom soap dispenser out of those in wheelchairs	Physical	Install soap dispenser closer to front of sink for easier access for those in wheelchairs	2013	
Garbage cans same colour as walls	Physical	Paint garbage cans a contrasting colour or paint a contracting band of colour to assist those with low vision	2013	
Accessible entrance door does not open fully to allow a wheelchair to enter	Physical	Automatic door opener should be repaired to allow entrance door to open fully	2015	2018
Volume control telephone symbol is missing to identify the public phone	Communication	Install volume control telephone sign	2015	2019
Food sales counter too high	Physical	When renovating, lower a section of the food sales counter	2015	
Accessible washrooms in Activity Room not equipped with automatic door openers	Physical	Install automatic door openers	2015	
Soap dispenser in Activity Room accessible washrooms cannot be	Physical	Soap dispenser moved closer to the front of the accessible sink	2015	

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
reached by an individual; in a wheelchair				
Paper dispenser & mirror in Activity room accessible washroom too high	Physical	Lower mirror and paper dispenser to enable access to individuals in wheelchairs	2015	
Edge of ramp in the Activity Room accessible viewing area a trip hazard	Physical	Coloured paint on ramp edge should be installed to assist those with low vision	2015	2019

Pembroke Fire Department (273 Victoria Street)

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Lack of accessible washrooms in this building	Physical	Accessible washrooms required since building is used for public tours. Due to the age and architecture of this building this barrier will not be addressed unless major renovations are undertaken	2011	2018 – moved to new Fire Hall
Lack of designated handicap parking spaces	Physical	A parking space should be delineated as a handicap parking space somewhere near the Fire Hall. Due to the age and architecture of this building, this barrier will not be addressed unless major renovations are undertaken	2011	2018 – moved to new Fire Hall
No accessible main entrance	Physical	If major renovations are completed, install an accessible main entrance	2013	2018 – moved to new Fire Hall

Pembroke Fire Department (200 International Drive)

In December of 2018, the Pembroke Fire Department began operating out of their new Fire Station. The Accessibility Advisory Committee conducted a tour of the new facility on April 26, 2019, and no barriers were identified.

Pembroke Police Department (169 William Street)

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier	Year Barrier
			Identified	Addressed
Lack of accessible washrooms in this building	Physical	Accessible washrooms required since building is used by the public. Due to the age and architecture of this building, this barrier will not be addressed unless major renovations are undertaken	2011	2013 – City moved to OPP services and new Detachment Building Built
Accessible ramp has a trip ledge near entrance to building	Physical	Trip ledge should be removed or levelled off	2011	2013 – City moved to OPP services and new Detachment Building Built

Pembroke OPP Department (77 International Drive)

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
International Symbol of Accessibility missing to identify entrance location	Communication	International Symbol of Accessibility sign installed at all accessible entrances	2015	2015
Outside telephone does not have TTY available	Communication	OPP contacted to explore the possibility of making telephone accessible	2017	

Kinsmen Pool

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Automatic door opener at front door time not long enough	Physical	Timer should be extended (if possible)	2003	2004-2005
Doors to change rooms on the pool side blend with the colour of the walls	Communication	Change room doors should be painted a contrast colour for those visually impaired and to create more light	2003	2004-2005
Taps on sinks difficult to manoeuvre	Physical	Taps should be lever type rather than twist type	2003	2008
Paper towel dispenser difficult to reach	Physical	Paper towel dispenser should be lowered or another one installed at a lower height	2003	2004-2005
Poor lighting in washroom stalls	Physical	Additional light fixtures to be installed	2003	
Emergency Lighting	Physical	Needs to be upgraded in both change rooms	2010	
No automatic door opener from change rooms to pool area	Physical	Automatic door openers should be installed at these locations to aid people with mobility aids easier access to pool and change rooms. Due to the age and architecture of this building, this barrier will not be addressed unless major renovations are undertaken, and humidity issue is resolved	2011	
Cement ledge under mirror in ladies' change room can be a trip hazard	Physical	Cement ledge should be removed as this can cause a trip hazard to hose with reduced visibility	2011	2011 edge painted bright yellow to be more visible

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Outside cement entrance ramp & walkway sections broken which could result in a tripping hazard	Physical	Resurface the walkway	2023	2023
End lockers near pool entrance in ladies' change room should be designated for those with physical disabilities	Physical	The end lockers near the door to access the pool in the ladies' change room should be reserved for people with disabilities as this area is large enough to accommodate a wheelchair	2011	
No paper towel dispenser in women's accessible washroom	Physical	Paper towel dispenser should be installed since a sink is located in this washroom stall	2011	2011
Counter Height at main entrance	Physical	Counter height in pool entrance should be lowered to accommodate people in wheelchairs, scooters, etc. Due to the age and architecture of this building, this barrier will not be addressed unless major renovations are undertaken	2011	
Automatic Door Openers at front door and lobby entrance are not visible	Physical	Automatic door openers should be highlighted with coloured arrows to indicate their location to people	2011	2011
International symbol of accessibility missing to identify entrance location	Communication	Install sign indicating entrance location	2013	2015
Accessible washroom in ladies change room missing door handle	Physical	Install a "D" style door pull on bathroom door	2013	2018

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Accessible washrooms too small for those in wheelchairs	Physical	Due to the age and architecture of this building, this barrier will not be addressed unless major renovations are undertaken	2013	

City of Pembroke Parks

The City of Pembroke holds and maintains 24 public parks, amounting to 142 acres of beautifully green space. Each of the parks offers a unique experience, some parks provide grounds for sports while others offer a quiet place to relax and enjoy the beautiful green space.

Riverside Park

On the shores of the Ottawa River, Riverside Parks offers 75 acres of sports fields, baseball diamonds, sandy beach, playground and splash pad, a campground with mini-golf, Dog Park and green space. It also has a walking trail linking Riverside Park to the Waterfront Park.

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Accessible Play Structure	Physical	Construction of accessible play structure required. Replace with a ground surface that is firm, stable and has impact attenuating properties	2004	2008
Ground surface of the age 0-5 years play centre not accessible (sand)	Physical	When redeveloping the play space, replace sand with a ground surface that is firm, stable and has impact attenuating properties. When tendering for replacement include a minimum number of accessible features for final project.	2014 & <mark>2024</mark>	
Age 0-5 years play centre does not incorporate accessibility features such as sensory and active play components for children with disabilities	Physical	When redeveloping the play space, install accessible play centre	2014	
Colour contrast needed on edging surrounding play centres	Physical	Edges should be marked with bright coloured paint or tape to be	2014	

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
		more visible for individuals with low vision		
Camper's Washroom	Physical	Renovations to building to allow accessible washrooms		2012
Entrance doors to camper's washroom are difficult to open for wheelchair users	Physical	Install automatic door openers	2014	
Accessible shower in camper's washroom has 2 steps to get into the shower area	Physical	When renovated, ensure shower is accessible	2014	
Accessible bathroom in camper's washroom is not identified with International Symbol of Accessibility	Communication	Ensure bathroom stall door has an International Symbol of Accessibility sign	2014	2019
Washroom wall and stall doors in the camper's washroom require a contrast colour	Physical	Paint wall or bathrooms tall doors a contrast colour to assist those with low vision	2014	
International Symbol of Accessibility does not identify the phone location	Communication	Post International Symbol of Accessibility above phone location	2014	
Kiwanis Fieldhouse public washroom wall and floor colours require contrast	Physical	Paint walls a contrast colour to assist those with low vision	2014	
No parking spaces identified at the beach area with International Symbol of Accessibility reserved for vehicles carrying persons with disabilities	Communication	Identify parking spaces with the International Symbol of Accessibility	2014 & <mark>2024</mark>	

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
No access or walkway from parking lot to play centres and splash pad	Physical	Install a clearly marked accessible pedestrian route from the parking space to the play centre area	2014 and <mark>2024</mark>	
There is no accessible route that connects all the amenities in the park	Physical	Install an accessible pathway to connect all amenities in the park	2014 and <mark>2024</mark>	
Area approaching and surrounding picnic area is not accessible to person using mobility aids	Physical	When redeveloping the outdoor eating area, ensure surface leading to and under table area is level, firm and stable	2014 and <mark>2024</mark>	
Tables do not allow for adequate knee clearance	Physical	When redeveloping the outdoor eating area, ensure a minimum of 20% of the new tables are accessible	2014	2019-2020 - 4 tables purchased
Accessible benches and picnic tables are limited in park space(s)	Physical	Increase the number of accessible benches and picnic throughout park area. Installation of elongated base under some benches to allow a wheelchair to sit beside bench.	<mark>2024</mark>	
Bleachers on sports field have no accessible seating	Physical	Installation of hard pack surface to enable access for mobility aids	<mark>2024</mark>	
Accessible washroom not available at the beach area	Physical	When renovating or replacing the beach area washroom, ensure that washrooms are accessible. 2024- add yellow tape or paint to edge of washroom entrance steps, in lieu of accessible washroom investigate cost to rent accessible portable washrooms on site for the busy season, drainage issues in front of washrooms (water is	2014 & <mark>2024</mark>	

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
		pooling), consider having bathrooms be unisex with identical amenities		
Kiwanis Fieldhouse public washroom entrance doors are heavy and difficult to open for wheelchair users	Physical	Install automatic door openers	2014	
Kiwanis Fieldhouse public washroom doors are narrow	Physical	When renovating, ensure entrance doors are wide enough for an individual using a wheelchair	2014	
Kiwanis Fieldhouse public washroom entrance doors have a step to get into the washroom area	Physical	When renovating, ensure that the entrance to the washrooms is level	2014	
Kiwanis Fieldhouse public washroom accessible toilet is too low	Physical	Install a higher toilet	2014	
Kiwanis Fieldhouse public washroom soap dispenser & hand dryer in the accessible washroom cannot be reached by individuals in a wheelchair	Physical	Soap dispenser & hand towels should be moved lower and near the front of the sink to enable those in a wheelchair to reach	2014	Washrooms now closed to the Public.
Ball Diamond Scoreboard requires replacement	Physical & Communication	Replace the scoreboard. Scoreboard replaced with one which includes translucent white LED digits.		2023
Field bleachers not accessible	Physical	Replace bleachers with lower tiered bleachers to allow easier egress		2023
Kiwanis building - no elevator access to second floor	Physical	Install elevator to enable access to second floor	<mark>2024</mark>	2024 anticipated to be

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
		revention	Identified	fully functional by end of December 2024
Kiwanis building parking lot – limited availability for accessible parking	Physical	Creation of a strategic parking plan for the building that includes accessible parking spaces and efficient flow of traffic	<mark>2024</mark>	

Rotary Park

Rotary Park is located in a residential area on the corner of James and Mary Streets. This active park offers residents a variety of recreational opportunities. This neighbourhood park has tennis courts, playground equipment, a splash pad, green space and in the winter, it hosts two outdoor rinks.

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
No parking lot therefore no available parking spaces available with the International Symbol of Accessibility reserved for vehicles carrying persons with disabilities	Physical	If a parking lot is installed, ensure a parking space is identified with the International Symbol of Accessibility	2014	
There is no accessible route that connects all the amenities in the park	Physical	Install an accessible pathway to connect all amenities in the park	2014	
Ground surface of the play centre not accessible (sand)	Physical	When redeveloping the play space, replace sand with a ground surface that is firm, stable and has impact attenuating properties	2014	
Play centre does not incorporate accessibility features such as sensory and active play components for children with disabilities	Physical	When redeveloping the play space, install accessible play centre	2014	
Area approaching and surrounding picnic area is not accessible to persons using mobility aids	Physical	When redeveloping the outdoor eating area, ensure surface leading to and under tables area is level, firm and stable	2014	
Tables do not allow for adequate knee clearance	Physical	When redeveloping the outdoor eating area, ensure a minimum of 20% of the tables are accessible	2014	2020 – 1 table purchased

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Coat hook in public accessible washroom is too high	Physical	Lower coat hook to enable an individual in a wheelchair to reach	2014	
Grab bars are missing in public accessible washroom	Physical	Install grab bars	2014	
Hand towels in public washroom are too high	Physical	Lower hand towel dispenser	2014	
Stairs leading up into the gazebo need a contrasting colour and handrails	Physical	Handrails and colour strips on step edges should be installed or painted to assist those with low vision	2014	
Seats around edge of gazebo do not have backs – this could be a potential safety hazard	Physical	Backs for the bench seating around the edge of the gazebo should be installed	2014	
Gazebo not accessible to persons using mobility aids	Physical	A ramp should be installed to allow access to the gazebo to persons with mobility aids	2014	

Kinsmen Park

Kinsmen Park is located at 426 Herbert Street and is home to Kinsmen Pool. The Park includes a ball field, a playground structure, a multi-sport facility and green space. It also offers an outdoor rink in the wintertime.

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
There is no accessible route that connects all the amenities in the park	Physical	Install an accessible pathway to connect all amenities in the park	2014	
Ground surface of the play centre not accessible (sand)	Physical	When redeveloping the play space, replace sand with a ground surface that is firm, stable and has impact attenuating properties	2014	
Colour contrast needed on edging surrounding play centre	Physical	Edges should be marked with bright coloured paint or tape to be more visible for individuals with low vision	2014	
Play centre does not incorporate accessibility features such as sensory and active play components for children with disabilities	Physical	When redeveloping the play space, install accessible play centre	2014	
Area approaching and surrounding picnic area is not accessible to persons using mobility aids	Physical	When redeveloping the outdoor eating area, ensure surface leading to and under table area is level, firm and stable	2014	
Tables do not allow for adequate knee clearance	Physical	When redeveloping the outdoor eating area, ensure a minimum of 20% of the tables are accessible	2014	

Centenary Park & Pembroke Waterfront

The Centenary Park located by Pembroke's waterfront is primarily a grassed green space area. The Waterfront Park hosts a boardwalk, a walking trail along the Ottawa River that connects to Riverside Park, an amphitheatre, bandstand, picnic areas, woodland chapel, a children's playground, and the Pembroke Marina. The area also hosts a fully accessible washroom.

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Boat ramp, dock and gas pumps are not accessible for someone with a physical disability	Physical	Wheelchair ramp to be extended to these areas	2003	
Docks are not accessible	Physical	Installation of docks outside of breakwater wall. Strategy to install docks should consider accessibility features (e.g. pathway to access docks and railings)	2024	
Public washrooms, laundry and shower are not accessible for someone with a physical disability	Physical	Barrier free access to be extended to these areas	2003	
Benches attached to the Boardwalk blend into the boardwalk	Physical	Colour strips on bench should be installed or painted to assist those with low vision	2014	
Boardwalk joints are larger then 20 mm	Physical	When replacing boardwalk, ensure joints are not larger than 20mm	2014	2015
Boardwalk and trail require edge protection where its constructed adjacent to water or a drop-off	Physical	When redeveloping the boardwalk, install edge protection to prevent users of the trail from slipping over the edge	2014	
Signage providing length of trail, type of surface, average	Communication	When redeveloping existing boardwalk, signage with the	2014	_

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
and minimum trail width, average and maximum running slope and course slope and location of amenities should be installed		required information must be placed at each trailhead.		
There is no accessible route that connects the picnic and amphitheatre seating area to the walkway	Physical	Install an accessible pathway to connect all amenities in the park	2014	
Ground surface of the play centre not accessible (sand)	Physical	When redeveloping the play space, replace sand with a ground surface that is firm, stable and has impact attenuating properties	2014	
Play Centre does not incorporate accessibility features such as sensory and active play components for children with disabilities	Physical	When redeveloping the play space, install an accessible play centre	2014	
Tables do not allow for adequate knee clearance	Physical	When redeveloping the outdoor eating area, ensure a minimum of 20% of the tables are accessible	2014	2023 – 5 accessible picnic tables added
Area approaching and surrounding picnic area is not accessible to persons using mobility aids	Physical	When redeveloping the outdoor eating area, ensure surface leading to and under table area is level, firm and stable	2014	
Boaters' washroom is not accessible	Physical	When renovating or replacing the boater's washroom, ensure washroom is accessible	2014	
Stairs at amphitheatre (seating area) do not have a railing	Physical	Ensure at least one set of stairs has a railing	2014 and <mark>2024</mark>	

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Amphitheatre stage does not have accessible access	Physical	Installation of accessible access to amphitheatre stage	<mark>2024</mark>	
Colour contrast needed at edge of stairs at amphitheatre (seating area)	Physical	All stairs should be marked with bright coloured paint or tape at edges to be more visible for individuals with low vision	2014	
Entrance to boardwalk joint not flush	Physical	Fill gap with material to ensure joints are flush with boardwalk	2015	2017
Accessible access to general amenities in park is missing	Physical	Strategic installation of hard pack surfaces to connect to general amenities, park, key sites in arboretum (waterfall and garden)	<mark>2024</mark>	
Accessible access from downtown to waterfront park is missing	Physical	Creation of a strategy to create a trail head with accessible walkway to tie downtown to waterfront park from skate park location in recommended. Input from Director of Operations will be needed regarding the installation of sidewalks.	<mark>2024</mark>	
East end parking lot (access to lighthouse and boat launches) - no accessible parking spaces	Physical	Creation of accessible parking spaces.	<mark>2024</mark>	
Entrance to pathway to access lighthouse is not accessible. There is also a chain to limit large vehicle access to the pathway.	Physical	Removal of metal box and concrete fixtures. Paint the chain with bright paint to prevent tripping hazards.	<mark>2024</mark>	

Pansy Patch Park

Pansy Patch Park is a 10-acre island grassed park where residents of all ages can come and enjoy an afternoon of relaxing under one of the many trees planted in the park. The park is accessed by Dickson Street off Mackay Street and is adjacent to the Muskrat River

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
There is no pedestrian accessible trail in the park	Physical	An asphalt loop pathway should be made around the periphery of the park and connect to the Mary Street walkway	2017	
There is no dedicated picnic area in the park	Physical	Install an accessible picnic area	2017	2019 – Accessible benches installed
Portable Toilet not accessible	Physical	Replace existing portable toilet with an accessible toilet	2017	

Harvey Fraser Park

Harvey Fraser Parks is a forested park surrounded by residential properties. The only amenity is a natural pathway weaving under the tree canopies from Cecelia Street to Elizabeth Street.

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or	Year Barrier	Year Barrier
		Prevention	Identified	Addressed
Improve the natural trail with a barrier free substance	Physical	Upgrade pathway to be fully accessible	2017	
Limited seating area in the park	Physical	Install an additional accessible park bench	2017	

War Memorial Park

The War Memorial Park is located on the corner of Pembroke Street East and Mackay Street. It is a shaded grassy area with a bench and hosts Pembroke's war memorial. No barriers were noted in this Park.

Coronation Park

Coronation Park is located between Pembroke Street West and Lake Street and runs beside the Muskrat River. A shaded grassy area hosts a fountain that was established as part of the City's Centennial celebrations.

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
There is no accessible route that connects all the amenities in the park	Physical	Install an accessible pathway to connect all amenities in the park	2014	
There are not accessible benches or picnic tables in the park	Physical	Install an accessible bench and picnic table	2017	

The following park areas are smaller spaces (parkette); some are just green space while others offer limited amenities.

Cecil Street Park

Cecil Street Park is located on Cecil Street. This is a neighbourhood park offers residents opportunities to enjoy a playground and basketball court.

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
There is no accessible route that connects all the amenities in the park	Physical	Install an accessible pathway to connect all amenities in the park	2017	
Ground surface of the play centre not accessible (sand)	Physical	When redeveloping the play space, replace sand with a ground surface that is firm, stable and has impact attenuating properties	2017	
Play centre does not incorporate accessibility features such as sensory and active play components for children with disabilities	Physical	When redeveloping the play space, install an accessible play centre	2017	
There are no accessible benches	Physical	Install an accessible bench	2017	

Rondeau Park

Rondeau Park is a parkette located on the corner of Christie Street and Everett Street. It has a pathway connecting the two streets and a park bench.

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier	Year Barrier
			Identified	Addressed
The existing pathway needs improvement to fix cracks/bumps	Physical	Repair pathway	2017	
There are no accessible benches	Physical	Install an accessible bench	2017	

Golfview Park

Golfview Parks is a neighbourhood park located on Moss Drive with a playground.

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
There is no accessible route that connects to the amenities in the park	Physical	Install an accessible pathway to connect all amenities in the park	2017	
Ground surface of the play centre not accessible (sand)	Physical	When redeveloping the play space, replace sand with a ground surface that is firm, stable and has impact attenuating properties	2017	
Play Centre does not incorporate accessibility features such as sensory and active play components for children with disabilities	Physical	When redeveloping the play space, install an accessible play centre	2017	

Shamrock Park

Shamrock Park is a small-grassed parkette located in the midst of downtown Pembroke on the corner of Moffat Street and Pembroke Street West. It offers some shade, a picnic table and a bench.

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
There are no accessible benches	Physical	Install an accessible bench	2017	
There is no accessible route to access the picnic table	Physical	When adding an accessible bench and picnic table, install an accessible pathway to access the amenities	2017	
There is no accessible parking in the parking lot adjacent to the park	Physical	When redeveloping the parking lot, install an accessible parking spot	2017	

Alfred Street Parkette

Alfred Street Parkette is a small-grassed area located on the corner of Alfred Street and Cecelia Street. It has two benches and garbage receptacles.

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
There is no accessible benches in the parkette	Physical	Install an accessible bench	2017	

Dunlop Park

Dunlop Park is located on the corner of Mackay Street and Herbert Street. It has mature trees and park benches.

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
There are no accessible benches in the parkette	Physical	Install an accessible bench	2017	

Hillcrest Park

Hillcrest Park is located on Almira Street that provides residents with a neighbourhood park containing a playground, shade trees and a basketball court.

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
There is no accessible route that connects all the park amenities	Physical	Install an accessible pathway to connect all amenities in the park	2017	
There are no accessible benches or picnic tables in the park	Physical	Install an accessible bench and picnic table	2017	
Play centre does not incorporate accessibility features such as sensory and active play components for children with disabilities	Physical	When redeveloping the play space, install an accessible play centre	2017	
Ground surface of the play centre not accessible (sand)	Physical	When redeveloping the play space, replace and with a ground surface that is firm, stable and has impact attenuating properties	2017	

Memory Garden, B.F.O. Park

The Memory Garden Park is a one-acre park located on Mary Street that serves as a place to remember deceased loved ones and friends in a special way. The park offers benches, walking paths, lawns, and a gazebo.

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
The existing pathway needs improvement	Physical	Repair pathway	2017	

The following Parkettes were not assessed, as they do not contain any amenities.

D'Youville Park

D'Youville Park is the common greenspace for the surrounding subdivision. It consists of lawn and a treed area with no amenities.

Eganville Road Parkette

Eganville Road Parkette located at the corner of Eganville Road and Boundary Road is a grassed parkette without any amenities due to its awkward terrain.

IOF Park

The IOF Park is a parkette located on the corner of River Road and Townline Road that offers a landscaped display.

Lea Street Park

Lea Street Park is located in the City's west end offering green space with some shade from mature trees.

McGee Street Parkette

The McGee Street Parkette is located on the corner of Boundary Road and McGee Street. It features a shaded area and a flowerbed.

River Road Parkette

River Road Parkette is located on River Road that consists of lawn.

Whitewood Park

Whitewood Park is a parkette located on Garden Street offering a common greenspace with a treed area for the surrounding residential area.

Sidewalks

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Christie Street	Physical	Sidewalk from Mary Street to Christie Street Bridge now fully accessible		2009
Pembroke Street West	Physical	Sidewalk from Trafalgar Road to Forced Road now fully accessible		2009
Pembroke Street East (1019) Slant on sidewalk is very steep and difficult to maneuver with wheelchair/powerchair	Physical	Correcting sidewalk slant for easier access	<mark>2024</mark>	
Isabella Street	Physical	Sidewalk from Moffat Street to Church Street now fully accessible		2009
Alexander Street Parking Lot has no accessible sidewalk access	Physical	Universally accessible ramp from parking lot to sidewalk		2010
Cecelia Street	Physical	Accessible sidewalks from Esther Street and Irving Street; on Alfred Street and Catherine Street; on Herbert Street between Cecelia Street and Catherine Street; and on Esther Street between Peter Street and Cecelia Street		2011
Frank Nighbor Extension	Physical	Accessible sidewalks built on the east and west side of Lake Street to new Algonquin College property		2011
Metcalfe Street	Physical	Accessible sidewalks from Mackay Street and Centre Street		2012
Nelson Street	Physical	Accessible sidewalk built on north and south side of Nelson Street at McKay Street		2011
Chamberlain Street	Physical	Accessible sidewalk between Cecelia Street and Peter Street		2012

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Herbert Street	Physical	Accessible sidewalk built on the south side of Herbert Street from Cecelia Street to front entrance of High View School		2013
Pembroke Street West	Physical	Accessible crosswalk installed with audible signals & accessible sidewalk (near 1127 Pembroke Street West)		2013
Munro Street	Physical	Accessible sidewalk built on the east and west sides from Pembroke Street West to Isabella Street		2014
Isabella Street	Physical	Accessible sidewalk built on the north and south sides from Munro Street to James Street		2014
James Street	Physical	Accessible sidewalk built on the east and west sides from Pembroke Street West to Mary Street		2014
James Street	Physical	Accessible sidewalks built on the east side from Mary Street to McGee Street, including the accessibility ramps east/west direction on both sides of Mary Street intersection, Miller Street intersection, and on the south side of McGee Street		2015
Trafalgar Road	Physical	Accessible sidewalks built on the west side of Trafalgar Road and sidewalk upgrades or installed from Pembroke Street West to Boundary Road		2013-2015

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Welland Street	Physical	Accessible sidewalks installed on the east side from Moffat Street to the Dead End of Welland Street		2015
Renfrew Street	Physical	Accessible sidewalks installed on the south side of Renfrew Street from Hincks Street to Moffat Street		2015
Trafalgar Road	Physical	Accessible sidewalks installed on the east side from Isabella Street to Pembroke Street West		2015
Isabella Street	Physical	Accessible sidewalks installed on the North and South sides from Christie Street to Monroe Street		2015
Renfrew Street	Physical	Accessible sidewalks installed on the south side between Moffat Street to Church Street and east side of Church Street intersection including Tactile Walking Surface Indicators		2016
Isabella Street	Physical	Accessible sidewalks from Trafalgar Road to Mary Street north and south sides including accessibility ramps at Dominion Street with Tactile Walking Surface Indicators		2016
Agnes Street	Physical	Accessible sidewalks installed at both ends of Agnes Street on all corners (between Pembroke Street West and Lake Street). Tactile Walking Surface Indicators installed at each corner		2016
Doran Street	Physical	Accessible sidewalks installed on both sides of Doran Street from Mary Street to Miller Street, east side of Doran Street from Miller Street		2016

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Metcalfe Street	Physical	Accessible sidewalk installed on north side of Metcalfe Street between Centre Street and Maple Avenue		2016
Murray Street	Physical	Accessible sidewalk installed on both east and west sides of Murray Street between Mary Street and Isabella Street		2016
Angus Campbell Drive	Physical	Accessible sidewalk installed		2017
Hincks Street	Physical	Accessible sidewalk installed from Pembroke Street West to Isabella Street at Murray Street		
Isabella Street	Physical	Accessible sidewalk installed from Murray Street to Doran Street. New sidewalk installed around business located at 361 Isabella Street to Renfrew Street.		2017
Boundary Road	Physical	Accessible Boulevard installed on the north side of Boundary Road from Bennett Street to Almira Street and Trafalgar Road to Francis Street		2019
Pembroke Street West	Physical	Accessible Sidewalk installed on north side from Crandall Street to Jeanne-Lajoie School		2019
Everett Street	Physical	Paved shoulder on south side of road installed from Norman Street o Bennett Street		2019
Victoria Street	Physical	Accessible Sidewalks installed at Pembroke Street intersection. Tactile Walking Surface Indicators installed at each corner.		2019

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Maple Avenue	Physical	Accessible Sidewalks installed from Alfred Street to Esther Street		2019
Nelson Street	Physical	Accessible Sidewalk installed on the south side from Cecelia Street to William Street		2022
Nelson Street	Physical	Accessible Sidewalk installed on the south side from William Street to Mackay Street		2023
Everett Street	Physical	Accessible sidewalk installed on the south side from Eganville Road to Horace Street		2023
Murray Street	Physical	Accessible sidewalk installed on the east side from D/Arcy Street to end of the street		2023
First Avenue	Physical	Accessible sidewalk installed on the east side from Mary Street to Gordon Street		2023
Large Piece of Concrete missing in front of 15 Pembroke Street West	Physical	Sidewalk repaired	2019	2022
Square cut in the sidewalk in front of 23 Pembroke Street West resulting in a fair size hole – tripping hazard	Physical	Repair sidewalk	2019	2022
Sidewalk in disrepair in front of 45 Pembroke Street West	Physical	Repair sidewalk	2019	
Sidewalk on Prince Street very narrow and areas are in poor repair with large holes	Physical	Fix areas that can be repaired. Prince Street is one of the connector streets waiting for reconstruction and once complete, sidewalks would be addressed at that time	2019	
Sidewalk on the corner of Lake and Prince Streets requires a ramp	Physical	Ramp to be installed once Prince Street is reconstructed	2019	

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Sidewalk at rear entrance to Runge Stationers in disrepair	Physical	Repair sidewalk	2019	
No sidewalk on Albert Street between Lake Street and Waterfront Park	Physical	Sidewalk to be installed when Albert Street is reconstructed.	2019	
Curb cut requires a repair on Pembroke Street East and Moffat Street	Physical	Repair curb cut	2019	2022
Sidewalk in front of 140 Pembroke Street West in disrepair	Physical	Repair sidewalk	2019	2023
Curb cut near 130 Pembroke Street West in disrepair	Physical	Repair curb cut	2019	2022
Church Street between Pembroke Street West and Renfrew Street in disrepair	Physical	Fix areas that can be repaired. Sidewalk to be updated with Church Street reconstruction.	2019	2022
Sidewalk in front of 82 Pembroke Street West in disrepair	Physical	Repair sidewalk	2019	2022
Only two accessible parking spaces on Pembroke Street in downtown corridor (near 122 Pembroke St. West and 1 Pembroke St. East)	Physical	Re-evaluate location of accessible parking spaces and install additional accessible parking spaces where feasible	2019	
No audible pedestrian signals in the downtown corridor	Communication	Replace pedestrian signals with audible pedestrian signals	2019	
No accessible sidewalk available on Carmody Street sidewalk	Physical	Install accessible sidewalk where previous sidewalk ends and connect existing sidewalk at the school		2020
No accessible sidewalk available on Pembroke Street West	Physical	Install accessible sidewalk between Crandall Street and Blakely where sidewalk is missing.		2020
No Tactile Walking Surface Indicators available at the following	Physical	Install Tactile Walking Surface Indicators at each noted intersection		2020

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Barrier Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
intersection on Pembroke Street East (PSE): Howard/PSE; Cecelia and PSE; Mackay/PSE				
No Tactile Walking Surface Indicators on Pembroke Street West intersections between Crandall Street to City limits	Physical	Install Tactile Walking Surface Indicators		2020
No Tactile Walking Surface Indicators at the intersection of River Road/Bennett Street/Townline Road/Paul Martin Drive	Physical	Install Tactile Walking Surface Indicators		2020
No Tactile Walking Surface Indicators at the intersection of Paul Martin Drive and Boundary Road	Physical	Install Tactile Walking Surface Indicators		2020
River Road	Physical	Removal of lip on sidewalk – Will be replaced with a drop curb for accessibility as part of the River Road Catchment Area project. This area is Phase 1 of a 6 phase project.	<mark>2024</mark>	

Audible Pedestrian Signals

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
No Audible Pedestrian Signal at the Howard Street/Pembroke Street East intersection	Communication	Upgrade Traffic Signal to include audible pedestrian signal		2020
No Audible Pedestrian Signal at the Cecelia Street/Pembroke Street East intersection	Communication	Upgrade Traffic Signal to include audible pedestrian signal		2020
No audible Pedestrian Signal at the Mackay Street/Pembroke Street East intersection	Communication	Upgrade Traffic Signal to include audible pedestrian signal		2020
No audible Pedestrian Signal at the River Road/Bennett Street/Townline Road/Paul Martin Drive intersection	Communication	Upgrade Traffic Signal to include audible pedestrian signal		2020
No audible Pedestrian Signal at the Paul Martin Drive/Boundary Road intersection	Communication	Upgrade Traffic Signal to include audible pedestrian signal		2020
No audible Pedestrian Signal at the Riverside Drive/Crandall Street intersection	Communication	Upgrade Traffic Signal to include audible pedestrian signal		2021
No audible Pedestrian Signal at the Riverside Drive/Pembroke Street West intersection	Communication	Upgrade Traffic Signal to include audible pedestrian signal		2021
No audible Pedestrian Signal at the Forced Road/Pembroke Street West intersection	Communication	Upgrade Traffic Signal to include audible pedestrian signal		2022
No audible Pedestrian Signal at the Christie Street/Pembroke Street West intersection	Communication	Upgrade Traffic Signal to include audible pedestrian signal		2023

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Identified	Year Barrier
				Addressed
No audible Pedestrian Signal at	Communication	Upgrade traffic signal to include		2023
the Miramichi Lodge		audible pedestrian signal		
Entrance/Pembroke Street West				
intersection				

Pedestrian Crossings

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Identified	Year Barrier Addressed
Pedestrian Crossing required near the Bell Street/Fellowes High School front entrance area	Physical	Install a pedestrian crossing	2018	2018
Pedestrian Crossing in disrepair at the Elizabeth Street and Pembroke Street East intersection	Physical	Upgrade the pedestrian crossing	2019	2020
Pedestrian Crossing required at the William Street/Pembroke Street East intersection	Physical	Install an upgraded pedestrian crossing		2020
Pedestrian Crossing required at the William Street/Nelson Street intersection	Physical	Install an upgraded pedestrian crossing		2021
Pedestrian Crossing in disrepair on Pembroke Street West in front of the Mall	Physical	Upgrade the pedestrian crossing		2022
Pedestrian Crossing in disrepair at the James Street/Pembroke Street West intersection	Physical	Upgrade the pedestrian crossing		2023
Nelson Street (by Metro) Crosswalk button is not accessible, the pole is in the ditch area. In the winter the snow is piled in front of the button, and it cannot be reached.	Physical	Placement of crosswalk button to an easier to access space on sidewalk and strategy to clear snow from crosswalk areas in winter This crosswalk will be replaced and all AODA issues addressed as part of the Nelson Street Reconstruction. This area is the next phase (Phase 3) of a 5 phased project.	<mark>2024</mark>	

Parking

Barrier Identified	Type of Barrier	Strategy for Removal or Prevention	Year Identified	Year Barrier
				Addressed
Market Square Parking Lot	Physical	Upgrade Accessible Parking Spots		2018
accessible parking spots to be	-			
upgraded to new design standards				

Total Cost for Barrier Removal Completed Between 2005-2023

Year Barriers were	Total Cost to
addressed	remediate barriers
2006	\$45,270.00
2007-2008	\$113,638.39
2009	\$187,200.00
2010	\$12,365.00
2011	\$111,875.00
2012	\$209,724.42
2013	\$66,550.00
2014	\$26,700.00
2015	\$79,550.00
2016	\$128,180.15
2017	\$41,000.00
2018	\$109,392.50
2019	\$208,845.00
2020-2021	\$4,575.000.00
2022	\$243,957.85
2023	\$733,200.89
2024	\$191,000
Total	\$7,083,449.00

Accessibility Advisory Committee Goals

The overall goal of the City of Pembroke Accessibility Advisory Committee (AAC) is to recommend and advise City Council on matters to improve opportunities for persons with disabilities and to provide for involvement in the identification, removal, and prevention of barriers to fully participating in the community.

Since 2014, the Accessibility Advisory Committee has set yearly goals as follows:

2014

- conduct a tour of some of the municipal owned parks to assess any barriers that may exist and to identify solutions to removing those barriers.
- review and update the Multi-year Accessibility Policy and Plan

2015

- conduct a tour of the newly built police detachment to identify any barriers that may be present.
- conduct a tour of the updated boardwalk to identify any barriers that may be present.
- review and update the Multi-year Accessibility Policy and Plan

2016

- conduct an inventory of audible traffic signals within the City.
- develop a map that illustrates the current accessible parking locations within the downtown core.
- review and update the Multi-year Accessibility Policy and Plan

2017

- conduct a tour of City parks to identify any barriers that may be present.
- review and update the Multi-Year Accessibility Policy and Plan
- review and amend the 2018 Municipal Election Accessibility Plan
- ensure staff who prepare documents for the City's website receive training to ensure all new documents uploaded to the website are in an accessible format.

2018

- review all site plan applications.
- review and update the Multi-Year Accessibility Policy and Plan
- following the Municipal Election, review the 2018 Municipal Election Accessibility
 Plan
- ensure that all City communications indicate that alternate formats are available upon request.

2019

- conduct a tour of the Pembroke Memorial Centre to identify any barriers that may be present.
- conduct a tour of the downtown Pembroke sidewalks to identify any barriers that may be present.
- conduct a tour of the new Fire Hall to identify any barriers that may be present.
- conduct a tour of the City's crosswalks to identify any barriers that may exist.
- review and update the Multi-Year Accessibility Policy and Plan

2020

- conduct a tour of the City's crosswalks to identify any barriers that may exist.
- conduct a "test run" of the newly installed accessible pedestrian signals at the intersections of Mackay Street/Metcalfe Street and Mackay Street/Alfred Street.
- conduct a tour of Riverside Park and the Waterfront Park to identify any barriers that may be present.
- review and update the Multi-Year Accessibility Policy and Plan
- prepare an annual status report on the progress of measures taken to comply with the Regulation.

On March 11, 2020, the World Health Organization declared a pandemic due to the worldwide spread of COVID-19 and on March 17, 2020, the Province of Ontario declared a state of emergency under the Emergency Management and Civil Protection Act. As the COVID-19 pandemic continued to evolve quickly and unpredictably, all external advisory committee meetings were paused to protect the health and safety of all individuals. Therefore, the goals set out by the Committee for 2020 were not met.

2021

The COVID-19 pandemic continued to cause difficulties throughout 2021 and prevented the AAC from holding in-person meetings. An in-person meeting was held on November 10, 2021, where Committee goals were set for 2022. Throughout 2021, the Committee continued to review Site Plan and Community Improvement Plan applications and recommendations were made.

2022

- Tour of Riverside Park and Waterfront Park
- Invite the HR Coordinator to a meeting to review City of Pembroke employee accessibility/accommodation policies.
- Review and update the Multi-year Accessibility Plan
- Review and update the Municipal Election Accessibility Plan
- Review Site Plan applications and Accessibility Community Improvement Plan applications

2023

- Invite a representative from the Operations Department to discuss the upcoming 2023/2024 Capital Projects in the City
- Invite the Chief Building Official to a meeting to provide an update on Accessibility and the Ontario Building Code
- Add Accessibility as a drop-down menu item on the City's "Report a Concern" area on the website and ensure it is part of the new Access E11 Program
- Complete a 'test run' of the newly installed accessible pedestrian signals to ensure they all work appropriately and work consistently.
- Research other established groups i.e., CNIB to see what information is available on safe pedestrian crossing and if there is a need, investigate the possibility of producing in conjunction with YourTV a tutorial video on safe pedestrian crossing.
- Create a promotional video recognizing local businesses that show leadership in highlighting accessibility and promoting inclusion in the city.
- Review and update the Multi-year Accessibility Policy and Plan
- Continue to review Site Plan applications and Accessibility Community Improvement Plan applications.

2024

- A list of overall items resulting from 2024 that can be goals and/or brought to the attention of staff/committee to be addressed in 2025 and onward
- Keep ACC updated with progress on connecting trail entrance from downtown to Waterfront Park project as/if it progresses
- Invite Roads Patroller staff member to attend an ACC meeting in Q.1-2
- Invite Chief Building Official to attend an ACC meeting for insight on Ontario Building Code and how it pertains to accessibility requirements
- Liaise with Director of Parks and Recreation for information on the finalization of Recreation Masterplan

- As part of the Transit On Demand study/project, request to have the ACC review and provide comment on any relevant accessibility aspects
- Staff to provide updates on the P3 project as it progresses
- Investigate CIP changes how do upgrades to accessibility factor in? Work with the Economic Development & Communications Officer to promote opportunities within the grant for increased accessibility at local businesses.
- Build out accessibility page to add local resources

Conclusion

The City of Pembroke's long-term vision is to ensure that Pembroke is a caring and responsive community known for its commitment to equity, inclusion, and accessibility. With the support of City Council, staff, the Accessibility Advisory Committee and community partners, barrier removal continues to be a priority in Pembroke.



Committee Report

To: Deputy Mayor Brian Abdallah

Finance and Administration Committee

From: Victoria Charbonneau

Municipal Clerk

Date: 2024-12-03

Subject: Alternative Voting Methods - Municipal and School Board Election 2026

Recommendation:

That the City of Pembroke Finance and Administration direct staff to do the following:

- 1. Bring forward a by-law for the December 17, 2024 council meeting to support the use of internet and paper ballot voting for the voting methods for the 2026 municipal and school board election, as well as the use of optical scanning vote tabulators for inperson paper ballot polling station voting; and
- 2. That staff initiate and maintain an election reserve in the City of Pembroke's 2025 budget; and
- 3. Furthermore, that staff continue to work with other interested Renfrew County municipalities to prepare a Request for Proposal for the purpose of sourcing a suitable voting systems provider.

CAO Review:

I concur with the information presented in this report.

David Unrau, Chief Administrative Officer

Financial Comment:

Financing for Municipal Elections, which occur every four years, is provided by annual contributions to reserves for three years which helps to off-set expenditures made in the year of the election.

The City is presently contributing \$15,000 annually to the Election Reserve. Excluding staff wages, the cost to run the 2022 Municipal Election was approximately \$52,000. The costs for the 2026 election will be covered by using \$45,000 from the Election Reserve and \$15,000 from the 2026 Operating Budget.



Angela Lochtie, Treasurer/Deputy Clerk

Background:

Municipal Election Act (MEA) Requirements

Municipal and School Board Elections must be held every four years and are administered by the Clerk, as Returning Officer, pursuant to the *Municipal Elections Act, 1996* (the MMEA").

Should Council wish to use an alternative voting method and/or optical scanning vote tabulator equipment for the 2026 election, clauses 42(1)(a) and (b) of the MEA provides that a by-law authorizing such uses be passed by May 1, 2026.

Discussion:

At present, a decision on voting methods is required as in past practice, the City of Pembroke, Town of Petawawa, Town of Renfrew, Township of Laurentian Valley and Township of Whitewater Region, Town of Arnprior, and the Townships of Greater Madawaska and McNab/Braeside have worked together to select one company to supply alternative voting systems. This has proved to be a beneficial partnership to secure competitive bids and enhance overall collaboration and information sharing during the election period. Additionally, many voting platform vendors put a cap on the number of municipal clients they support during an election to ensure effective and efficient customer service.

Currently, the partner municipalities are working together to prepare a joint request for proposal (RFP) from qualified companies for the provision of hosting Internet and Telephone voting systems including required support and services and the use of Tabulators. For the City of Pembroke to actively participate in the joint procurement process a by-law approving the use of alternative voting methods is required.

Election Principles

Although not explicitly found within the MEA, Returning Officers, must ensure that an election is consistent with the following principles:

- the secrecy and confidentiality of the voting process is paramount;
- the election shall be fair and non-biased:
- the election shall be accessible to the voters;
- the integrity of the process shall be maintained throughout the election;



- there is to be certainty that the results of the election reflect the votes cast;
- voters and candidates shall be treated fairly and consistently; and
- the proper majority vote governs by ensuring that valid votes be counted and invalid votes be rejected so far as reasonably possible.

The Returning Officer is responsible for administering an election on behalf of a respective municipality. The above noted principles, in addition to other regulations within the MEA, serve to support decision making in this regard.

Analysis of Voting Methods

Staff consider the below options to be feasible for the City of Pembroke 2026 election:

- a. Traditional paper ballots marked by hand at a polling station, with votes manually counted.
- b. Traditional paper ballots marked by hand at a polling station, with votes counted using a tabulator,
- c. Vote by Mail with tabulator,
- d. Internet voting,
- e. Telephone voting,
- f. Mix of any of the above.

The various advantages and disadvantages of each method are summarized in the Summary Table of Voting Methods attached to this report.

a. Paper Ballots with Manual Count

The Initial Elections Ontario voter list (new for 2026 elections, it was previously from the Municipal Properties Assessment Corporation MPAC) is received by the City and electors can confirm or update their status online. In the lead up to the election, voters receive a voter card informing them of the polling station on election day. On Voting Day, voters mark their ballot and drop it into a secure ballot box manned by staff at the polling site. Upon the close of polls, all ballot boxes are counted by volunteers and staff. Unofficial results are certified by the Clerk and the successful candidates announced.

Although this method has traditionally been utilized locally, staff is not recommending this option due to the extensive use of staff and volunteer resources and because more efficient methods have become more common place.

b. Traditional Paper Ballot with Tabulator

The Initial Elections Ontario voter list is received by the City and electors can confirm or update their status online. In the lead up to the election, voters receive a voter card



informing them of the polling station on election day. On Election Day at the polling site, voters mark their ballot which is inserted into a tabulator that records their vote on an internal memory card. Upon the close of the poll, the results are available immediately, and unofficial results are certified by the Clerk and the successful candidates announced.

Since 2010, the City of Pembroke has been offering traditional paper ballots with ~25% of the eligible voters consistently using paper ballots. For this reason, staff recommends the continuation of traditional paper ballots and would also strongly recommend that tabulators be utilized for the counting of the ballots.

c. Vote by Mail with Tabulator

The Initial Elections Ontario voter list is received by the City and electors can confirm or update their status online. In the lead up to the election, a paper ballot and secrecy envelope is mailed directly to each registered elector along with instructions on how to vote. Voters complete a declaration, mark the ballot, place the ballot in a secrecy envelope, seal the secrecy envelope, and then place the secrecy envelope and declaration into the return envelope and mail it back or drop it off to a polling site prior to the close of polls on election night. When a ballot kit is received, the secrecy envelope containing the ballot is placed in a sealed ballot box for safe keeping until election day tabulation. As return envelopes are received, the Voter Declaration Card is scanned which automatically strikes the voter off the Voters' list. On election day, sealed ballots are opened and run through a tabulator to be counted. Upon the close of polls, the results are available immediately and unofficial results are certified by the Clerk and the successful candidates announced.

The City of Pembroke utilized vote by mail for the 2006 election. The biggest difficulty with the 2006 election was the time it took to finalize the count and release the results as well as the number of spoiled votes. Vote by mail presents a higher cost, greater risk of spoiled ballots, additional staff resources for opening ballot envelopes and feeding the ballot into the tabulator, and reliance on the postal system to disseminate blank ballots and return completed ballots.

Staff do not recommend this method, however if vote by mail is chosen, it is recommended tabulators be used to avoid a similar late release of the results that occurred in 2006.

d. Internet Voting

The initial Elections Ontario voter list is received by the City and electors can confirm or update their status online. In the lead up to the election, each elector is mailed a personal voter notification letter containing voting instructions as well as access credentials (a voter ID number, and a unique voter PIN). The letter also contains voting information such as the candidates running for office, the location of the help centres, legal requirements to vote, contact information for inquiries, etc. At any point during the voting period, voters can log into the system over the internet using their voter ID, voter PIN and a security question (generally date of birth). They are then required to agree to a voter declaration confirming their eligibility to vote. Voters then select their preferred candidates from each of the races



and confirm their final ballot prior to submission. The system prevents over voting, warns for under voting and does not enable a voter to mark the ballot in an unclear manner. Results are stored on remote servers but made inaccessible until after the voting period. Once polls close, unofficial results are certified by the Clerk and the successful candidates announced.

Internet voting supports independence, dignity, integration, and equal opportunity. Voters can use their personal telephones or computers with accessibility features including high volume, headphones, and talk-to-you (TTY) features. Help Centres would be available to add electors to the Voters' List, provide information on the election process, offer access to computers for voting and assisting electors with voting where requested. In addition, on-site assistance would be provided at long-term care and retirement homes.

The City utilized internet voting for the 2010, 2014, 2018 and 2022 elections. In the 2018 election, on election night, a substantial restriction in bandwidth was experienced by the service provider Dominion Voting which resulted in significant difficulties with the online and telephone voting platform. This issue was thoroughly investigated by the service provider who was responsible, and measures have been put in place to prevent it from reoccurring. To address the slow down, the election was extended by 24 hours. While the results were delayed, it did not affect the integrity of the election. Overall, staff deem the election to have been very successful. RFP documents for procurement of a voting platform administrator will include confirmation of adequate bandwidth to provide due diligence in mitigating issues experienced in the 2018 elections.

e. Telephone Voting

The Initial Elections Ontario voter list is received by the City and electors can confirm or update their status online. In the lead up to the election, each elector is mailed a personal voter notification letter containing voting instructions as well as access credentials. At any point during the voting period, voters can log into the system over the telephone using their voter ID, voter PIN and a security question (generally date of birth). They are then required to agree to a voter declaration confirming their eligibility to vote. Voters then choose their preferred candidates from each of the races through audio prompts and keypad selections and confirm their final ballot prior to submission. Results are stored on remote servers but made inaccessible until after the voting period. Once polls close, unofficial results are certified by the Clerk and the successful candidates announced.

Telephone voting has been used as an alternate method during the 2010, 2014 and 2018 Municipal Elections. The large volume of candidates on the 2018 ballot meant that voting by telephone took a considerable amount of time and individuals using this method complained of being frustrated. The voter must listen to instructions on how to mark the ballot, move through up to three contests for Mayor, Councillor and Trustee that can have many candidates each, and then listen to each selection repeated for verification before the ballot can be cast. This experience can be compared to being stuck in an extended phone queue. If a voter is disconnected before accepting all selections at the end, due to a phone



connection issue or if they hang up, their ballot has not been cast and there can be confusion and increased support needed from the Elections team to manage this.

Overall, staff feel that this the telephone voting method could result in a poor voting experience. Despite being implemented as an accessibility feature, telephone voting was ultimately an additional impediment to voters. Only 8% of voters in the 2018 election used telephone voting and it is anticipated that less voters will use the telephone option in 2026 as more people have adapted to internet technology. Telephone Voting was not utilized in the 2022 elections.

Therefore, this method is not recommended for the 2026 municipal and school board election.

Alternatives Considered:

1. An alternative mix (opposed to internet and in person voting) of voting options as listed under the analysis of voting methods heading.

Strategic Plan Impact:

 Excellent partnerships developed and maintained with other municipalities and organizations

Attachments:

Summary Table of Voting Methods

Respectfully submitted,

Victoria Charbonneau Municipal Clerk



Summary Table of Voting Methods

Voting Method	Pros	Cons	
Traditional Paper Ballot (Hand Count)	Familiar to residents	Expensive primarily due to extensive staff and/or volunteer resources to oversee polling site	
	Voter verification through ID requirement	Depending on an elector's disability, may not be accessible	
		Potentially excludes non-resident electors	
	No risk of technology related interruptions or delays	Manual count of votes is time and labour intensive	
		Manually tabulating votes presents opportunity for human counting error	
		Should a pandemic still be in effect, this method would create complexities with regards to maintaining COVID-19 protocols	
Traditional Paper Ballot (Tabulator)	Familiar to residents Voter verification through ID	Expensive primarily due to extensive staff and/or volunteer resources to oversee polling site. Use of tabulators does not greatly reduce costs	
	requirement	Depending on an elector's disability, may not be accessible	
	Use of electronic tabulators allow for fast and reliable results following close of polls	Potentially excludes non-resident electors	
		Should a pandemic still be in effect, this method would create complexities with regards to maintaining COVID-19 protocols	



Method			
<u> </u>	More accessible than a paper ballot,	Mail out of ballots runs the risk of	
(Tabulator) d	depending on an elector's disability	inadvertently omitting electors due to errors in the voter's list	
	Use of electronic tabulators allows for ast and reliable results following close	Electors may mistakenly receive ballots	
	of polls	intended for other individuals which could lead to the potential for fraudulent	
	Should pandemic still be an issue, this method would create the fewest	interference of vote-by-mail-kits	
С	complexities with regards to	Higher chance of unintentional ballot	
m	maintaining COVID-19 protocols	marking errors or a spoiled ballot that could not be counted as there are no prompts for	
	Convenience for voters who know they	a voter if a ballot or race is blank, over-voted	
	will be unable to attend a voting ocation well in advance of Election	or under-voted like with in-person voting or other remove voting methods	
	Day	Electors may mistakenly disclose their	
	May be familiar as this is available for	identity by returning ballots in the wrong	
u	use in Federal and Provincial elections	envelope	
	Removes the need for proxy voting and advance polls	No elector verification beyond oath of elector although actual instances of voter fraud are rare	
		Mail processing timelines impact how long it	
		takes a voter to receive and return a ballot. Potential impact if a postal strike occurs during mail-in voting	
		Increased manual administrative processes	
		to send, track, receive and verify only one ballot is cast per voter	
		Additional costs to support mail out and return of ballots	
		Environmental impact of paper-based ballots as the voter kits requires multiple envelopes, a page of instructions and a ballot	



Voting	Pros	Cons
Method		
Telephone Voting	Method used in 2010, 2014 & 2018 election	Low voter use when it is offered – 8% utilized this method in the 2018 election
	Offers an option for voters to cast a ballot without attending a physical voting location	Potentially frustrating voter experience when stuck in a long phone automation script reading out all contests, all candidates and then verifying all selections.
	Should a pandemic be in effect, this method would create the fewest complexities with regards to	then verifying an selections.
		Synthetic speech causes pronunciation errors
	maintaining COVID-19 protocols Convenient to electors – can cast a	Potential for fraudulent interference with ID on voter notification cards sent in the mail
	ballot anytime during the voting period, 24 hours a day in the privacy of their own home, anywhere in the world	No manual recount possible because no paper ballot
	No returned or spoilt ballots. The system automatically prompts the voter of any problem and allows them to correct it before submitting their vote	
	No intensive handling of ballots on election night	
	Environmentally friendly as no paper ballot printing	
	Efficient automated administration of voter identity verification, ballot receipt & striking voter off the voters' list & counting	
	Fast and accurate results tabulation	
	Cost effective based on flat rate per voter that uses the system	



Voting Method	Pros	Cons
Internet Voting	Method used in 2010, 2014, 2018 and 2022 elections	Some electors may not have access to internet or the necessary technology
	Convenient to electors – can cast a ballot anytime during the voting period, 24 hours a day in the privacy of their own home, anywhere in the world	Potential for technical difficulties to pause or delay voting. Dominion Voting outage caused extensive delays for internet voting during the 2018 election
	Offers an option for voters to cast a ballot without attending a physical voting location	Potential for fraudulent interference with ID on voter notification cards sent in the mail
	Should a pandemic be in effect, this method would create the fewest complexities with regards to maintaining COVID-19 protocols	No manual recount is possible because there is no paper ballot
	Widely accessible	
	No returned or spoilt ballots. The system automatically prompts the voter of any problem and allows them to correct it before submitting their vote	
	No intensive handling of ballots on election night.	
	No need for tabulators to count ballots	



Committee Report

To: Deputy Mayor Brian Abdallah

Finance and Administration Committee

From: Victoria Charbonneau

Municipal Clerk

Date: 2024-12-03

Subject: Electronic Agenda Management - Stoneshare

Recommendation:

That the Finance and Administration Committee approve the use of the Modernization Reserve in the amount of \$10,176 to fund the one-time cost of implementing an electronic agenda management solution.

CAO Review:

The implementation of electronic agenda management will modernize the workflow for report writing and review in addition to offering a streamlined processes for agenda compilation and distribution to Council and the public.

David Unrau, Chief Administrative Officer

Financial Comment:

The one-time implementation cost for the basic electronic agenda management solution module provided by Stoneshare is \$10,176 (inclusive of non-refundable HST), which can be funded from the City's Modernization Reserve. This fund has a forecasted balance available of \$381,733. As per the 2024 budget, this software acquisition was originally forecasted for 2025 as part of the long-term IT Modernization Plan. As a result, approval of the use of modernization reserve funding in 2024 for this project is required from committee to fund this purchase.

Additionally, there is an annual support agreement at a cost of \$1,526 (inclusive of non-refundable HST), that can be funded through the Administration operating budget and will be included in Budget 2025.

Angela Lochtie, Treasurer/Deputy Clerk



Background:

City of Pembroke staff currently write and review reports using Microsoft Word. Report templates are created and checked for accessibility compliance using a program that must be run manually by staff with corrections made one by one where required. Reports are manually compiled into a PDF agenda package using Adobe. The overall process can be time intensive as everything is done manually (e.g. agenda cover page, agenda package compilation and minute templates), using an internal file folder system. Updates to reports require files to be re-saved and uploaded to appropriate folders, which can lead to multiple versions of staff reports that can cause confusion during report review and agenda compilation. Agenda packages are posted online through the Council Calendar page, with a scroll only feature to get to items.

Discussion:

The City requires a modern agenda and meeting management solution to address challenges in operational efficiency, public engagement, and legal compliance. The demands for transparency and accessibility have increased, with both citizens and the Municipal Act, expecting timely, accessible information. Traditional manual processes for preparing, organizing, and distributing meeting materials consume valuable staff time, while a modern solution would streamline and automate these tasks, improving accuracy and allowing staff to focus on other essential services.

The overall benefit of electronic agenda management increases efficiencies internally and for having agenda content available to council and the public in an easy to access and reference format (e.g. clicking on a report title on an agenda cover page and having a pop up box to read and/or download report for reference).

Basic Agenda Management Key Features

Facilitates agenda creation, public transparency, and efficient meeting documentation.

Features include:

- Agenda Creation
- Content Management
- Staff/Council Report Workflows
- Attendee Management
- Real-time Editing in Word
- Approval Process Management
- Basic Minute Taking
- Approval Workflows and Publishing to Public Website
- Integrated Records Management



The Stoneshare solution will leverage the City's current subscription to Microsoft Office 365 platform and the data storing and sharing capabilities within the Microsoft Office software framework. Should the City implement electronic agenda management in the future, based on staff preliminary research, the electronic agenda platform offered by Stoneshare will dovetail efficiently, as all file management for the corporation will be hosted, managed and filed internally from one platform. This enables consistency in file use and staff training and familiarity.

Alternatives Considered:

Staff recommends to single source this product from Stoneshare as the pricing is substantially lower than competitors with similar products.

Strategic Plan Impact:		
Attachments:		
Respectfully submitted,		
Victoria Charbonneau Municipal Clerk		